

Before the vote. UK foreign policy discourse on Syria 2011-2013.¹

Jason Ralph, Jack Holland and Kalina Zhekova

School of Politics and International Studies, University of Leeds.

Abstract

The literature of recent UK policy toward Syria focuses on the 2013 chemical weapons crisis. We examine policy discourses leading up to that. The government supported the removal of Assad but faced the challenge of explaining how that would be realized. Given its unwillingness and inability to mobilise support for military intervention, or to tailor policy goals to match available means, government strategy arguably lacked credibility. Our purpose is to examine how the government tried to close this ends means gap and how, having failed to do that, its ‘discursive strategy’ legitimised its approach. We argue the resources for the government’s discursive strategy on Syria can be found in the earlier articulation of ‘liberal conservatism’. A policy that from an ideal-liberal or ideal-conservative position might have been criticised as half-baked was maintained by a strategy that gave consideration to, but did not completely follow through on, either archetype. Drawing on an analysis of 2152 sources and supplemented by elite interviews, we illustrate how this strategy managed the interplay of two basic discourses: a liberal insistence that the UK should support ‘the Arab Spring’ and a conservative insistence that military intervention was imprudent because ‘Syria was not Libya’.

The International Relations (IR) literature on the response to the initial violence in Syria tends to concentrate mainly on legal and normative issues.² Much of this work focuses on the failure of the UN Security Council to respond collectively. Broader discussion on the foreign policies of the Security Council permanent members, including the UK, is underdeveloped. Indeed, academic discussion on UK policy toward Syria is either subsumed within analyses of the region or limited to a consideration of the August 2013 House of Commons vote in Parliament, which denied Prime

¹ The research for this paper was supported by an EU Marie Curie International Outgoing Fellowship, project number 627740 and the RCUK ‘Rights and Ethics in a Security Context’ research programme, grant number: ES/L013355/1. The authors would like to thank James Souter, Xavier Mathieu, Ben Fermor and Blake Lawrinson for their research assistance.

² For example, Carsten Stahn, ‘Between law-breaking and law-making: Syria, humanitarian intervention and “what the Law Ought to Be”’, *Journal of Conflict and Security Law*, 19:1 (2014), pp. 25-48; Ramesh Thakur, ‘R2P after Libya and Syria: Engaging emerging powers’, *The Washington Quarterly*, 36:2 (2013), pp. 61-76; Kathryn Kersavage, ‘The “responsibility to protect” our answer to “never again”? Libya, Syria and a critical analysis of R2P’, *International Affairs Forum*, 5:1 (2014), pp. 23-41; Thomas G. Weiss, ‘Military humanitarianism: Syria hasn’t killed it’, *The Washington Quarterly*, 37:1 (2014), pp. 7-20; Bessma Momani and Tanzeel Hakak, ‘Syria’, in Alex J. Bellamy and Tim Dunne (eds), *The Oxford Handbook of the Responsibility to Protect* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2016), pp. 895-910; Christo Odeyemi, ‘Re-emerging powers and the impasse in the UNSC over R2P intervention in Syria’, *Strategic Analysis*, 40:2 (2016), pp. 122-149.

Minister Cameron the political mandate to use force in response to the Ghouta chemical weapon attack.³ In the lead up to that vote, the government supported the goal of removing the Assad regime but constantly faced the challenge of explaining how that goal would be realized. Given its unwillingness and inability to mobilise support for military intervention (either directly as in Libya or indirectly by arming proxies), or to tailor policy goals to match available means, the government risked criticism that its approach lacked credibility. The purpose of this paper is to examine how the UK government tried to close this ends-means gap and how, having failed to do that, it adopted a ‘discursive strategy’ to legitimise its continuing support for what in effect was regime change.⁴

There is nothing inherently problematic about calling on Assad to go without being willing or able to effect it through military intervention. It is a fundamental tenet of realist ethics, however, that a failure to match policy means and ends is the mark of an imprudent foreign policy.⁵ If it is allowed to persist, it can negative consequences. Indeed, foreign policy realists have argued that the ‘Assad must go’ stance was imprudent. It was not realizable, they argue, and by sticking to it western governments helped block United Nations efforts to negotiate what would have been a relatively swift end to the conflict.⁶ Others have argued that western powers at the Security Council let the perfect (political transition) be the enemy of the good (humanitarian access), and that a collective

³ James Strong, ‘Why parliament now decides on war: Tracing the growth of the parliamentary prerogative through Syria, Libya and Iraq’, *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 17:4 (2015), pp. 604–622; James Strong, ‘Interpreting the Syria vote: parliament and British foreign policy’, *International Affairs*, 91:5 (2015), pp. 1123–1139; Jamie Gaskarth, ‘The fiasco of the 2013 Syria votes: Decline and denial in British foreign policy’, *Journal of European Public Policy*, 23:5 (2016), pp. 718–734; Arman Sarvarian, ‘Humanitarian intervention after Syria’, *Legal Studies*, 36:1 (2016), pp. 20–47. Juliet Kaarbo and Daniel Kenealy, ‘No, prime minister: Explaining the House of Commons’ vote on intervention in Syria’, *European Security*, 25:1 (2016), pp. 28–48. On British foreign policy and the region during the so-called ‘Arab Spring’ see Philip Leech and Jamie Gaskarth, ‘British foreign policy and the Arab Spring’, *Diplomacy and Statecraft*, 26:1 (2015), pp. 139–60.

⁴ On ‘discursive strategy’ see Steven Kettell, ‘Dilemmas of discourse: Legitimising Britain’s war on terror’, *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 15:2 (2013), pp. 263–279.

⁵ Richard Beardsworth, *Cosmopolitanism and International Relations Theory* (Cambridge: Polity, 2011), pp.48–56.

⁶ Stephen M. Walt, ‘Obama was not a Realist President’, *Foreign Policy* (7 Apr 2016), available at: <http://foreignpolicy.com/2016/04/07/obama-was-not-a-realist-president-jeffrey-goldberg-atlantic-obama-doctrine>; also Jean-Marie Guéhenno, *The Fog of Peace. A Memor of International Peacekeeping in the 21st Century* (Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution Press, 2015), Kindle edition, loc. 5525.

response demanding the latter was only achieved in 2014, after the threat of western military intervention had been removed.⁷

More specifically in the context of UK policymaking, the realist argument found expression in the frustration of those who complained about the ends-means gap in government strategy; something that emerged because of the failure to satisfactorily answer the ‘second-order questions’ about how to effect policy.⁸ Indeed, as we demonstrate in this paper, the government’s ongoing commitment to regime change complicated its argument for *limited* military action in response to the 2013 chemical weapons attack. In this sense, it is at least arguable that the insistence on removing Assad was made at the expense of other policy goals. Historians with a normative focus will debate whether there was a cost, and if so, whether that was a price worth paying. Our objective here is more modest. By situating UK policy in the discursive context leading up to the 2013 vote we demonstrate how the UK government tried to close the gap between ends-means, and how, having failed to do that, it rationalized policy through a discursive strategy that drew on themes deeply embedded in British foreign policy culture.

We argue that the resources for the government’s discursive strategy on Syria can be found in the earlier articulation of ‘liberal conservatism’, a concept that sought to transcend traditional binaries by accepting that British values should inform policy while acknowledging that there were limits to what could be done to advance them. A policy that from an ideal-liberal or ideal-conservative position might have been criticised as half-baked was maintained by a liberal conservative strategy that gave consideration to, but did not completely follow through on, either archetype. To illustrate this strategy in action, the paper discusses the interplay of two basic discourses: a liberal insistence that the UK should support ‘the Arab Spring’ by backing what was represented as the

⁷ Jason Ralph and Jess Gifkins, ‘The purpose of Security Council practice. Contesting competence claims in the normative context created by the Responsibility to Protect’, *European Journal of International Relations*, doi: 10.1177/1354066116669652.

⁸ See criticism of former British Chief of Defence Staff, General David Richards in Anthony Seldon and Peter Snowdon, *Cameron at 10: The Inside Story, 2010-2015* (London: William Collins, 2015) pp. 327-8.

inevitable removal of Assad; and a conservative insistence that direct military intervention was not possible because ‘Syria was not Libya’. We nuance this discussion with six supporting sub-discourses, but our central argument is that the interaction of these two basic discourses articulated a middle-ground between liberalism and conservatism which sustained UK policy during this period.

Following two sections that explicitly map the article’s approach, we develop this argument in sections that loosely reflect chronological developments prior to the August 2013 vote. The third section illustrates how the insistence on regime change was squared with a policy of non-intervention by a discursive strategy that emphasised the inevitability of Assad’s overthrow. The fourth demonstrates how ‘the Arab Spring’ discourse, and the sense that the UK was on ‘the right side of history’, was used to marginalise the UN Security Council and legitimise alternative diplomatic tracks. The fifth and sixth sections consider how the government responded to the radicalization of the Syrian opposition and the conservative realist argument that by working for the overthrow of Assad the government contradicted its counter-terrorist efforts. In squaring this circle, the government adopted a Blair-like argument that removing Assad was consistent with UK values and in its security interests because it was the Syrian leader’s crimes that had radicalised western enemies. The focus on bringing Assad to justice also enabled the government to address the liberal charge that western states were mere ‘bystanders’ without provoking conservative arguments about the costs of intervention.

British foreign policy as culturally embedded discourse

Discourse analytic research employs an array of theoretical and methodological approaches across a wide range of disciplines.⁹ In IR, studies of discourse have most frequently been associated with

⁹ See Benjamin R. Banta, ‘Analysing discourse as a causal mechanism’, *European Journal of International Relations*, 19:2 (2013), pp. 379–402.

poststructural and constructivist work,¹⁰ much of it focused on US foreign policy and European integration,¹¹ as well as critical studies of terrorism and security.¹² In UK foreign policy studies discourse analysis has been used by Oliver Daddow on relations with Europe, Jamie Gaskarth on ethics, Adam Humphreys on the national interest, David McCourt, Cristian Cantir and Juliet Kaarbo on role conceptions and contestation, and Steven Kettell and Jack Holland on counter-terrorism.¹³ UK case studies have also informed Opperman and Spencer's project on the 'discursive nature of policy fiascos'.¹⁴ Likewise, Bevir, Daddow and Hall's project on interpretivist approaches to foreign policy analysis situates policy agents in discursive structures that reference historical traditions and dilemmas as a means of legitimising or contesting current practice.¹⁵ The point of these studies is to explore and analyse the discursive construction of the social world by investigating how discourses articulate and contest socio-political reality in ways that influence thinking and action.¹⁶ The rise and fall of discourses helps to shape the parameters of what is politically possible. Policy positions are enabled on the back of 'successful' discursive strategies, and policy choices are rendered off limits by discursive strategies that 'fail'. Our approach builds

¹⁰ See Anna Holzscheiter, 'Between communicative interaction and structures of signification: Discourse theory and analysis in International Relations', *International Studies Perspectives*, 15:2 (2014), pp. 142–62.

¹¹ See, for instance David Campbell, *Writing security: United States Foreign Policy and the Politics of Identity* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1992); Thomas Diez, 'Europe as a discursive battleground discourse analysis and European integration studies', *Cooperation and Conflict*, 36:1 (2001), pp. 5-38.

¹² Richard Jackson, *Writing the War on Terrorism: Language, Politics and Counter-terrorism* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2005); Barry Buzan, Ole Wæver and Jaap de Wilde, *Security: A New Framework for Analysis* (London: Lynne Rienner, 1998).

¹³ Oliver Daddow, *New Labour and the European Union: Blair and Brown's Logic of History* (Manchester and New York: Manchester University Press, 2011); Oliver Daddow, 'Constructing a "great" role for Britain in an age of austerity: Interpreting coalition foreign policy, 2010–2015', *International Relations*, 29:3 (2015), pp. 303-318; Oliver Daddow, Mark Bevir and Pauline Schnapper, 'Introduction: Interpreting British European Policy', *Journal of Common Market Studies*, 53 (2015), pp. 1-17; Jamie Gaskarth, 'Discourses and ethics: The social construction of British foreign policy', *Foreign Policy Analysis*, 2:4 (2006), pp. 325-341; Adam R.C. Humphreys, 'From national interest to global reform: Patterns of reasoning in British foreign policy discourse', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 17:4 (2015), pp. 568-84; David M. McCourt, 'Rethinking Britain's role in the world for a new decade: The limits of discursive therapy and the promise of field theory', *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 13:2 (2011), pp. 145-164; Jack Holland, 'Blair's war on terror: Selling intervention to Middle England', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 14:1 (2012), pp.74-95; Kettell, 'Dilemmas of discourse'.

¹⁴ Kai Oppermann and Alexander Spencer, 'Telling stories of failure: Narrative constructions of foreign policy fiascos', *Journal of European Public Policy*, 23:5 (2016), pp. 685-701.

¹⁵ Mark Bevir, Oliver Daddow and Ian Hall, 'Introduction: Interpreting British Foreign Policy', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 15:2 (2013), pp. 163-174.

¹⁶ See for instance, Jutta Weldes, 'Constructing national interests', *European Journal of International Relations*, 2:3 (1996), pp. 275-318.

on these studies in order to analyse the discursive context prior to the 2013 vote on military intervention in Syria and to address the specific question of how the ends-means gap in UK foreign policy emerged at this time.

How, then, do we understand the term ‘discourse’? While we adopt a broadly ‘Critical Constructivist’ understanding of discourse,¹⁷ our approach is intentionally focused on the principal component of British foreign policy discourse between 2011 and 2013: language. That is to say, we acknowledge that discourses encompass a range of important features – such as images, landscapes, body language etc. – but we focus on the linguistic core at the heart of British foreign policy discourses on Syria. Ours is an analysis focused on the written and spoken word, which gave shape to emergent British foreign policy discourses after 2011. For the purpose of this article, discourses are identifiable where linguistic regularities create a relative predictability in meaning production. The boundaries of a discourse might also mark the limits of what it is possible to say in a given context. This might be seen, for example in the way that language saturates objects with meaning; consider, for example, that chemical weapons are ‘barbaric’ and ‘off limits’, whereas conventional weapons, killing vastly more people, are often considered ‘legitimate’.¹⁸ What marks out statements which cling (intertextually) together to form these discourses is that: (i) they are predictable in demonstrating a relative, if always impermanent, fixity in meaning production; (ii) they are reasonably widespread, demonstrating a degree of resonance, repetition and amplification across society; and (iii) arguing otherwise becomes reasonably challenging, or even impossible, at least from within the (porous) borders of the discourse itself.

For political elites, of course, the creation of resonant discourses is vitally important. The etymological proximity of the verb ‘to legislate’ and the adjective ‘legitimate’ is not coincidental;

¹⁷ Informed broadly by the Minnesota School, including the likes of Jutta Weldes, Roxanne Doty, Mark Laffey, Raymond Duvall among others.

¹⁸ Michelle Bentley, *Syria and the Chemical Weapons Taboo: Exploiting the Forbidden* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2016).

electoral victory is insufficient to govern without consideration of the will of the public.¹⁹ Political elites actively seek legitimacy – including in the realm of foreign policy.²⁰ Yet the boundaries of a discourse depend on its interactions with competing discourses - it is both challenged by and reliant on other discourses for legitimising its meanings.²¹ This continuous process of strategic agency and discursive struggle is, in effect, a battle to control meaning, and define events and identities, in order to enable, shape and constrain policy outcomes.²² Our article therefore draws on the insights of seminal constructivists such as Doty and Weldes, in recognising that, in establishing the context of politics and policy, discourses define the (im)possible and the (im)probable; they shape understandings of what is natural and normal, and even what is to be counted as a problem in the first place.²³ Understanding policy outcomes – and in this instance a policy gap – requires an analysis of the discursive context that enables, inspires and guides them.

Where then do discourses come from? And how do they rise and fall, win and lose? Following Bevir, Daddow and Hall, Holland and others working outside IR, our approach views discourse as culturally embedded.²⁴ Longstanding foreign policy traditions comprise a British foreign policy culture.²⁵ British foreign policy discourses are embedded within this cultural landscape in two senses. They are drawn from, and usually framed to mesh with, this specific domestic context.²⁶ A sense of elite agency is, therefore, at the forefront of our approach, as is the importance of crafting

¹⁹ Christian Reus-Smit, 'International crises of legitimacy', *International Politics*, 44:2 (2007), p. 157.

²⁰ Jackson, *Writing the War on Terrorism*, p. 1; Lene Hansen, *Security as Practice: Discourse Analysis and the Bosnian War*, (London/New York: Routledge, 2006), p. 7; Jon Western, 'The war over Iraq: Selling war to the American public', *Security Studies*, 14:1 (2005), p. 107; Holland, 'Blair's War on Terror'.

²¹ Roxanne L. Doty, *Imperial Encounters: The Politics of Representation in North-South Relations* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1996), p. 6.

²² On the importance of strategic agency and intentionality, see Alister Miskimmon, Ben O'Loughlin and Laura Roselle, *Strategic Narratives: Communication, Power and the New World Order* (London/New York: Routledge, 2013).

²³ Roxanne L. Doty, 'Foreign policy as social construction: A post-positivist analysis of US counterinsurgency policy in the Philippines', *International Studies Quarterly*, 37:3 (1993), pp. 297-320; Weldes, 'Constructing national interests'.

²⁴; Bevir et al., 'Introduction'; Jack Holland, *Selling the War on Terror: Foreign Policy Discourses After 9/11* (London/New York: Routledge, 2012); Gearóid Ó Tuathail, Simon Dalby, and Paul Routledge (eds), *The Geopolitics Reader* (London/New York: Routledge, 2006), p. 8.

²⁵ Bevir et al., 'Introduction'; Jamie Gaskarth, 'Interpreting Ethical Foreign Policy: Traditions and Dilemmas for Policymakers', *The British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 15:2 (2013), pp. 192-209.

²⁶ Bevir et al., 'Introduction'; see also Jack Holland, 'Foreign policy and political possibility', *European Journal of International Relations*, 19:1 (2013), pp. 49-68; and, for discussion of foreign policy as culturally embedded discourse, see chapters 1 and 2 (and particularly pages 41-45) of Holland, *Selling the War on Terror*.

resonant discourses.²⁷ This might be achieved through appeals to extant identities and widely-held values, or logical, emotive, or populist language. Tony Blair, for example, excelled in crafting a resonant foreign policy discourse, which drew on powerful images of a great nation, with a long history of global leadership, balanced by appeals to common sense that combined *both* morality and interest.²⁸

In order to explore the discursive context of the 2013 vote we analysed the statements on Syria of political and media elites, the principal contributors to Britain's discursive context in the lead up to the 2013 debate. Government statements were analysed for patterns that indicated the presence of strategies to defend policy position. Those of opposition political parties were analysed in addition to newspaper articles, including reporting and editorial/comment pieces, to identify the discursive context in which policy was being created and sold. This model enables an analysis of the arena of wider foreign policy debate, exploring the (potential) hegemonic position enjoyed by a government, or the scope for contestation and evolution in discourse and policy.²⁹ As Hansen notes, a focus on the media, alongside the debates of political elites, enables a deeper analysis, responsive to those moments when a government position does not respond adequately or fully to the discursive context.³⁰ We gathered qualitative data for this analysis using the terms 'Syria AND Intervention' to filter a Lexis-Nexis search of 'all UK newspapers' from March 2011 to August 2013, Hansard and government websites. This led to an analysis of 2152 sources.³¹ NVivo software was used to organise this data around specific 'nodes', which helped to map the discursive landscape between 2011 and 2013. A combination of inductive and deductive analysis was used to

²⁷ Bevir et al., 'Introduction'; Colin Hay, 'Narrating crisis: The discursive construction of the "winter of discontent"', *Sociology*, 30:2 (1996), pp. 253-277; Colin Hay, 'Crisis and the structural transformation of the state: Interrogating the process of change', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 1:3 (1999), pp. 317-344.

²⁸ Holland, 'Blair's war on terror'; Jonathan Gilmore, 'The uncertain merger of values and interests in UK foreign policy', *International Affairs*, 90:3 (2014), pp. 541-557.

²⁹ Hansen, *Security as Practice*, pp. 54-55.

³⁰ *Ibid.*, p. 55.

³¹ Limited space means we cite indicative sources. Additional sources are listed in the appendix.

identify the basic discourses;³² the latter guided by semi-structured interviews of 18 diplomats (not all UK) serving on the Security Council, as well as the secondary literature on British foreign policy discourse, culture and national identity.

Establishing the discursive context of British foreign policy

In our analysis the historical and cultural background to UK foreign policy is structured by two traditions identified by Bevir, Daddow and Hall. The first is a liberal/socialist tradition, which privileges cosmopolitan responsibilities as integral to the national interest. The second is a conservative/whiggish tradition, which is suspicious of moralism and emphasises the need for scepticism and prudence in the service of the national interest and international order.³³ Emerging from these traditions are what we call, following Lene Hansen, two ‘basic discourses’. These act as the ‘the main convectors of discussion’ or ‘the key points of structuring disagreement within a debate’ on - in our case - Syria.³⁴ The remainder of this section describes these specific discourses in their ‘ideal type’ format.³⁵ Table 1 summarises the discussion.

Table 1: Culturally Embedded British Foreign Policy Discourses towards Syria (2011-13)

<p>Traditions within British foreign policy culture</p>	<p>Liberal / Socialist internationalism</p> <p>Substrands include: Ethical foreign policy; Neoconservative/Offensive liberalism³⁶</p>	<p>Conservative / Whiggish realism</p> <p>Substrands include: Suspicion of revolution; Realpolitik; English School Pluralism³⁷</p>
--	--	---

³² Throughout the data analysis, regular meetings and overview within the small research team were coupled to random cross-check sampling of coding to ensure inter-coder reliability.

³³ Bevir et al., ‘Introduction’.

³⁴ Hansen, *Security as Practice*, pp. 95, 52.

³⁵ Also on the use of ‘ideal-types’ see Humphreys, ‘From national interest’.

³⁶ Jason Ralph, ‘The liberal state in international society: Interpreting recent British foreign policy’, *International Relations*, 28:1 (2014), pp. 3-24; Gilmore, ‘The uncertain merger of values and interests’.

³⁷ Ian Hall and Nicholas Rengger, ‘The Right that failed? The ambiguities of conservative thought and the dilemmas of conservative practice in international affairs’, *International Affairs*, 81:1 (2005), pp. 69-82.

Basic discourse on Syria	“Arab Spring”			“Syria is not Libya”		
Sub- discourses	Active / Gladstonian foreign policy	R2P/ICC	Support US on the right side of history	Syria is Iraq	Syria is War on Terror	Relative strength of Assad in comparison to opposition
Policy implication:	Assad must go, including direct/indirect military/non-military intervention to that end.			Second-order questions: Match means to ends; or compromise on policy goals to achieve outcomes short of regime change.		

Interpreted from within the liberal internationalist tradition, the early protests against the Assad regime were something the UK should support, especially because they were part of the historic movement sweeping the Arab world toward democracy. We recognise that as a description of the various revolutions happening at the time, the term ‘Arab Spring’ does not adequately capture the plurality of experiences. We also recognise that the UK response to each of these experiences was different, a point we return to in the conclusion.³⁸ We think it is an appropriate label to describe our first basic discourse on Syria, however, because it captures the sense in which British policymakers accepted regime change as inevitable and legitimized a strategy of calling for Assad to go by appealing (at least initially) to a sense that events in Syria were part of a larger movement of history. We find a number of sub-discourses informing and helping to underpin this discursive

³⁸ Leech and Gaskarth, ‘British foreign policy’.

strategy. These included the sense that calling for Assad to go was morally and legally the right thing to do in the context of international norms such as the responsibility to protect populations from crimes against humanity and to prosecute the perpetrators. It was also represented as being consistent with a “Gladstonian” identity that portrayed the UK as an active and influential leader of the kind of progressive change these norms symbolized.

Interpreted from within the conservative realist tradition the violence in Syria looked very different. As Hall and Rengger note, political conservatism as a foreign policy tradition is traceable to Edmund Burke’s reaction to the French Revolution and his scepticism toward the liberal idea that reason was powerful enough to create new social orders. Change from this perspective was not always ‘salutary reform’. If change had to happen it ‘must do so prudently’ without disrupting those structures that maintained order. Prudence, from this perspective, is the statesman’s chief virtue.³⁹ This tends to make conservatives (but not neoconservatives) realists; although realists are not necessarily conservatives in the broader sense of the term.⁴⁰ We call the basic discourse that resonated most with this tradition ‘Syria is not Libya’. This reflected a sense that the military intervention the UK had committed to in Libya could not be repeated in Syria because the situation was different in ways that made the use of force imprudent. A number of sub-discourses reinforced this basic point: an extension of metaphorical reasoning which implied that if ‘Syria’ was not ‘Libya’ (a policy success, at least initially) it was probably ‘Iraq’ (a failure not to be repeated);⁴¹ or, given the changing character of the opposition, ‘Syria’ was ‘the new front against al Qaeda’. Another sub-discourse emphasised the continuing strength and resilience of the Assad regime in comparison to the opposition. In this situation, an ideal-type conservative realist

³⁹ Hall and Rengger, ‘The Right that failed?’

⁴⁰ Ibid., p.73.

⁴¹ On metaphorical reasoning see Alexander Spencer, ‘The governance of counter-terrorism and the constitution of threat in Britain’, in Kai Oppermann (ed.), *British Foreign and Security Policy: Historical Legacies and Current Challenges* (Augsberg: Wißner-Verlag, 2012), pp. 208-228.

could have drawn on Burkean-type scepticism and appeals to the national interest to argue against the liberal commitment to democratization.

It is our finding that the government was neither willing nor able to argue for an ideal-type conservative position; but at the same time it was neither willing nor able to follow through on the ideal-type liberal position by effecting regime change through military intervention.⁴² In this respect, there is a synergy between the government's approach to Syria and the vision of liberal conservatism that David Cameron set out in his JP Morgan lecture on 11 September 2006. There he described himself as 'Liberal - because I support the aim of spreading freedom and democracy, and support humanitarian intervention. Conservative - because I recognise the complexities of human nature, and am sceptical of grand schemes to remake the world'.⁴³ Syria tested his government's ability to balance these instincts and to sell the resultant policy to various constituencies. We argue, however, that the government was able to pursue a strategy that legitimized a position between the ideal-liberal and ideal-conservative types. Positions that, from an ideal-type perspective, were 'empty' because 'they lack relevant ends-means reasoning',⁴⁴ were nevertheless legitimised, at least to the extent that the government could maintain that Assad must go without committing the means to effect that.

'The Arab Spring' and 'Syria is not Libya': Two basic discourses

⁴² Here, we note that such a situation was not unique to the Cameron Government; rather, tensions between competing UK foreign policy traditions and the discourses they inspire is a longstanding feature of British and other governments.

⁴³ David Cameron, 'A New Approach to Foreign Affairs—Liberal Conservatism', Annual JP Morgan Lecture, *British-American Project* (2006), available at: {http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk_politics/5336082.stm}; also David Cameron, 'Address to the United Nations General Assembly', *Cabinet Office* (2012) available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/david-camersons-address-to-the-united-nations-general-assembly>}; see Matt Beech, 'British conservatism and foreign policy: Traditions and ideas shaping Cameron's global view', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 13:3 (2011), pp. 348-63; Victoria Honeyman, 'Liberal conservatism and foreign policy' in Oppermann, *British Foreign and Security Policy*, pp. 130-46; Daddow, 'Constructing a "great" role'.

⁴⁴ Humphreys, 'From national interest', p. 570.

In March 2011 Syrian protesters began calling for a lifting of the 48 year emergency law – which enabled the state to outlaw public gatherings. Hope that the regime would avoid violence by reforming were short lived. In August of 2011, following developments in the Arab League which saw Qatar and Saudi Arabia call for Assad to go and attacks against US Ambassador Ford who had indicated support for opposition groups, the US called on Assad to step aside.⁴⁵ With the US taking such a lead it would have been difficult for the UK not to follow. Our interview data, however, suggests that UK policy, at least at the United Nations in New York, was out in front of American thinking and the government in London did not hesitate in calling for Assad to go.⁴⁶ As one well-placed diplomat put it to us, the UK came out of the Libya experience ‘thinking it had been a good exercise’ and that on Syria they actively tried to convince the US ‘to push the boundaries’ of its policy.⁴⁷ Of significance for us is how discursively the government defended the insistence that Assad must go in the context of these ‘boundaries’, which in the period under consideration limited US intervention to the supply of non-lethal aid. Crucial to this strategy, at least in the initial phases of the crisis, was the representation of the violence in Syria as part of the historic and unstoppable movement toward democracy known as ‘the Arab Spring’.

To repeat the above qualification, we are not claiming here that the UK had a consistent approach to all the events labelled as part of the Arab Spring. As Leech and Gaskarth note the UK response to the violence in Bahrain for example was less damning and they explain that in terms of elite networks.⁴⁸ We do note, however, that Assad’s repression in Syria was discursively linked to events

⁴⁵ David Osborne, Oliver Wright and Khalid Ali, ‘Obama leads diplomatic push against Assad regime’, *Independent* (19 August 2011), available at: {<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/politics/obama-leads-diplomatic-push-against-assad-regime-2340270.html>}.

⁴⁶ Nick Clegg, ‘Deputy Prime Minister’s Speech on the Arab Spring’, *Cabinet Office* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/deputy-prime-ministers-speech-on-the-arab-spring>}.

⁴⁷ Author Interview with UK diplomat, December 2015.

⁴⁸ Leech and Gaskarth, ‘British foreign policy’.

in Libya and the ‘tide’⁴⁹ or ‘wave of demand for change in the Arab World’.⁵⁰ David Cameron for instance, noted that ‘what is happening in what I call the Arab Spring is that leaders have to show they have the consent of the people [...] and President Assad is not doing that’.⁵¹ Likewise, Deputy Prime Minister Nick Clegg insisted that ‘[Assad] is as irrelevant to Syria’s future as Qadhafi is to Libya’s’.⁵² More than that, this linkage represented Assad’s attempts to hold on to power as destined to fail. Liberal values, according to Foreign and Commonwealth Minister, Alistair Burt MP, ‘spread by themselves over time – not because Western nations are advocating them, but because they are the natural aspirations of all people everywhere. ... Governments that set their face against reform altogether—as Libya has done and Syria seems to be – are doomed to failure’.⁵³

Of course, this language can be interpreted as an attempt to deter Assad and to encourage peaceful reform, although its usefulness was bound to be questioned in the context of statements ruling out military intervention.⁵⁴ Still, invoking the Arab Spring to argue Assad’s departure was inevitable helped legitimise the call for him to go even in that context. In the August 2011 speech that called on Assad to go, for instance, the Deputy Prime Minister Nick Clegg described the Assad regime as ‘a single family continu[ing] to wage war on an entire nation’. He accepted that regional

⁴⁹ William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Pledges Continued Support for Syrian people’, *Foreign and Commonwealth Office* (hereafter *FCO*) (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-pledges-continued-support-for-syrian-people>}.

⁵⁰ William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Updates Parliament on Middle East and North Africa: 26 April’, *FCO* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-updates-parliament-on-middle-east-and-north-africa>}.

⁵¹ David Cameron, ‘Transcript of Interview during Visit to Saudi Arabia’, *Cabinet Office* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/transcript-of-interview-during-visit-to-saudi-arabia>}.

⁵² Nick Clegg, ‘Speech on the Arab Spring’, 2011.

⁵³ Alistair Burt, ‘The Arab Spring: Freedoms and Dignity, not Guns and Hatred’, *FCO* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/the-arab-spring-freedoms-and-dignity-not-guns-and-hatred>}; also William Hague, ‘We will Continue to Fight against Terrorism Wherever it Rears its Head’, Lord Mayor’s Banquet, *FCO* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/we-will-continue-to-fight-against-terrorism-wherever-it-rears-its-head>}; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Launches Human Rights and Democracy Report’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-launches-human-rights-and-democracy-report>}; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Discusses Events in Syria’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-discusses-events-in-syria>}; William Hague, ‘International Policy Responses to Changes in the Arab World’, *London School of Economics and Political Science* (2012), available at: {<https://www.lse.ac.uk/website-archive/publicEvents/pdf/20120327-William-Hague-transcript.pdf>}.

⁵⁴ Adrian Blomfield, ‘William Hague says no possibility of military intervention’, *The Telegraph* (2 August 2011), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/8674396/Syria-William-Hague-says-no-possibility-of-military-intervention.html>}.

experiences varied but insisted that '[t]he direction of travel is set. The fundamental forces driving these changes are here to stay'.⁵⁵ Likewise, Foreign Secretary William Hague described the Arab Spring as more important for the 21st century than 9/11. He insisted Assad had taken the 'wrong route' and that it was 'just a matter of time' before he was replaced.⁵⁶ This sense of inevitability was repeated in March 2012 when, following the withdrawal of British diplomats from Damascus, the Foreign Office announced Ambassador Collis's view that the regime would not last another year.⁵⁷

Constructing Assad's downfall as inevitable in this way was important because it enabled the government to avoid answering the awkward questions about intervention. In certain respects, 'liberal conservatism' had prepared this discursive terrain. It appealed to 'humility and patience' because according to Cameron it understood the limits of western military power and recognised 'that democracy cannot quickly be imposed from outside'.⁵⁸ When Cameron introduced the idea in 2006 it had resonated with the widespread concern about being dragged into another Iraq-type scenario, something the government had explicitly addressed with respect to the Libya intervention by ruling out ground forces. Defending the decision to rule out military intervention in Syria was therefore consistent with its own narrative and a relatively easy sell. By consistently arguing that 'Syria is not Libya' (Kim Sengupta called it 'a government mantra')⁵⁹ official discourse could maintain a principled commitment to liberal interventionism while demonstrating a conservative

⁵⁵ Nick, Clegg, 'Speech on the Arab Spring', 2011; also William Hague, 'Foreign Secretary Updates Parliament on the Middle East and North Africa: 13 October', *FCO* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-updates-parliament-on-the-middle-east-and-north-africa>}.

⁵⁶ Roland Watson, Alice Thomson and Rachel Sylvester, 'Interview with William Hague', *The Times* (10 September 2011), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/news/politics/article3160292.ece>}.

⁵⁷ Simon Collis, 'Syria: A Bad Situation that is Getting Worse', *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/syria-a-bad-situation-that-is-getting-worse>}; also Hague, 'Foreign Secretary Discusses Events in Syria', 2012; William Hague, 'Freedom is Still Flowering in the Arab Spring', *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/freedom-is-still-flowering-in-the-arab-spring>}.

⁵⁸ Cameron, 'A New Approach to Foreign Affairs'.

⁵⁹ Kim Sengupta, 'Will the world ever step in to stop the Syrian slaughter', *The Independent* (11 June 2012), available at: {<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/will-the-world-ever-step-in-to-stop-the-syrian-slaughter-7837039.html>}.

realist sensitivity to situational difference and the need for prudence.⁶⁰ Furthermore, this discourse found widespread support in non-official discourse, even after the successful overthrow of Gaddafi.⁶¹ This support included statements by the Labour Party foreign affairs spokespersons.⁶² If the ‘Syria is not Libya’ discourse helped explain why the government was not trying to remove Assad through direct military intervention it did not guarantee policy coherence. The second order question of how to realize regime change if Assad did not fall remained a possibility. That potentially created a ‘plausibility gap’ in the government’s discursive strategy. In these early stages, however, this was not a problem because the official ‘Arab Spring’ discourse also found support within the wider debate. Syria’s suspension from the Arab League in November 2011, for instance, was portrayed as a ‘humiliation’⁶³ for an ‘ailing regime’ that was ‘losing touch with reality’⁶⁴ and entering ‘cardiac arrest’.⁶⁵ Likewise *The Times* seemingly echoed the Foreign Office’s assumption that Assad’s downfall was a matter of time. ‘The longer Mr Assad remains’, it editorialised, ‘the greater the risk that the *eventual* reckoning for his regime will be terrible’.⁶⁶ The withdrawal of western Ambassadors was represented as ‘cranking up the pressure’ on a ‘doomed’ regime.⁶⁷ The

⁶⁰ Cameron, ‘Interview during Visit to Saudi Arabia’, 2012; Cabinet Office, ‘Press Conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama’ (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/press-conference-by-david-cameron-and-barack-obama>}.

⁶¹ The Sun, ‘End of a Tyrant’ (21 October 2011), available at: {<https://www.thesun.co.uk/archives/news/856289/end-of-a-tyrant>}; The Times, ‘Lessons of Libya’ (22 October 2011), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/leaders/article3202827.ece>}.

⁶² Douglas Alexander, ‘We helped free Libya, but our job’s not over’, *Independent* (4 September 2011), available at: {<http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/commentators/douglas-alexander-we-helped-free-libya-but-our-jobs-not-over-2348854.html>}.

⁶³ Richard Spencer, ‘Syria isolated after unprecedented Arab League sanctions’, *The Telegraph* (27 November 2011), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/8919029/Syria-isolated-after-unprecedented-Arab-League-sanctions.html>}.

⁶⁴ The Telegraph, ‘Turning the screw on Assad’s ailing regime’ (14 November 2011), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/comment/telegraph-view/8888875/Turning-the-screw-on-Assads-ailing-regime.html>}.

⁶⁵ Shashank Joshi, ‘Why did the Arab League tyrants’ club finally turn on Syria?’, *The Telegraph* (15 November 2011), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/8892093/Why-did-the-Arab-League-tyrants-club-finally-turn-on-Syria.html>}.

⁶⁶ The Times, ‘The Arab League was unable to stop Assad’s repression. The UN must now do so’ (30 January 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/mission-impossible-gqswd887cmp>}.

⁶⁷ Alex Spillius, ‘Hague cranks up diplomatic pressure’, *The Telegraph* (6 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9065056/Syria-Britain-recalls-ambassador-as-US-closes-Damascus-embassy.html>}.

‘noose’ was said to be tightening around Assad’s neck’.⁶⁸ His ‘grip was weakening’.⁶⁹ His ‘days were numbered’.⁷⁰ The regime was ‘doomed’, ‘on its last legs’, ‘rotting from inside’.⁷¹ Reinforcing this assessment was the insistence that Assad became weaker as the death toll increased. Assad was portrayed as ‘having stepped in blood so far he could not turn back’ and, like Macbeth, his downfall was inextricably sealed.⁷²

The significance of this non-official discourse then is that it facilitated the government’s claim to be meeting the challenge of the moment, which was regularly equated with historic events like the end of slavery, the Cold War and apartheid.⁷³ A discourse that framed the violence in Syria as a prelude to Assad’s downfall enabled the government to legitimize the call for Assad to go *despite* acknowledging the lack of capacity to influence events through military intervention. Furthermore, it enabled the government to defend its preferred conception of British identity by acting within liberal tradition without having to answer, at least initially, the conservative realist’s second order questions of what to do if Assad should stay. Thus, Hague perpetuated a liberal sub-discourse (see Table 1) that framed support for the Syrian opposition in terms of a ‘Gladstonian love of freedom’. This, he insisted, ‘must always animate British foreign policy, even if it is not and never will be the

⁶⁸ Rick Dewsbury, ‘Cameron says “noose is tightening” around regime as peace talks continue’, *Mail Online* (12 April 2012), available at: {<http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2128619/Syria-ceasefire-Cameron-says-noose-tightening-Assad-regime.html>}.

⁶⁹ Cabinet Office, ‘Press Conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama’, 2012.

⁷⁰ Devorah Lauter, ‘Syria facing “catastrophic assault from opposition”’, *The Telegraph* (8 July 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9385224/Syria-facing-catastrophic-assault-from-opposition.html>}.

⁷¹ Michael Weiss, ‘Syria’s rebel leaders are bullish as Assad’s regime “rots from the inside”’, *The Telegraph* (12 March 2012), available at: {<https://henryjacksonsociety.org/2012/03/14/despite-the-horrors-of-homs-syrias-rebel-leaders-are-bullish-as-assads-regime-rots-from-the-inside/>}; The Telegraph, ‘Syria’s opposition urges mass defections’ (11 June 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9323588/Syrias-opposition-urges-mass-defections.html>}; Michael Burleigh, ‘Last chances in Syria’, *Mail Online* (8 June 2012), available at: {<http://www.dailymail.co.uk/debate/article-2156434/Last-Chances-Syria-Michael-Burleigh.html>}; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Condemns Intensified Violence by “Doomed” Syrian Regime’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-condemns-intensified-violence-by-doomed-syrian-regime>}.

⁷² The Daily Telegraph, ‘Even Russia must now want to see Assad gone’ (28 May 2012), available at: {www.pressreader.com/uk/the-daily-telegraph/20120528/281930245030340}.

⁷³ William Hague, ‘Speech to the Conservative Party Conference’, *Politics.co.uk* (2011), available at: {<http://www.politics.co.uk/comment-analysis/2011/10/05/william-hague-speech-in-full>}; Alistair Burt, ‘Implications of the Arab Spring for the UK Government’s Counter Terrorism Strategy’, *FCO* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/implications-of-the-arab-spring-for-the-uk-governments-counter-terrorism-strategy>}; Daddow, ‘Constructing a “great” role’, p. 309.

only consideration'; and it allowed him to merge these values with UK interests. Even while ruling out a Libya-like intervention, Hague insisted it would be a 'fundamental strategic error for Britain to sit on the sidelines.' It was 'strongly in our national interest' that the peoples of the Middle East aspirations for political and economic freedom were fulfilled.⁷⁴

The right and wrong sides of history: Marginalising Russia and the UN

A significant aspect of the 'Syria is not Libya (it could be Iraq)' discourse was the failure to unite the UN Security Council. Of course, the UK government insisted that the resolutions it proposed on Syria were not seeking authorization for a Libya-like military intervention, and that the Russian and Chinese were being disingenuous to make such claims.⁷⁵ In terms of the domestic discursive context, however, a divided Security Council resonated with memories of the 2003 decision to invade Iraq and this reinforced existing opposition to the idea of military intervention in Syria.⁷⁶ The 3 Russian and Chinese double vetoes during this period (October 2011, February 2012 and July 2012) are particularly interesting for our purposes, however, because of the way their discursive strategy resonated with a conservative realist suspicion of revolutionary change. For instance, the Russian Ambassador to the UN regretted what he saw as the West's eagerness to embrace the opposition and 'a lack of an appeal to them to distance themselves from extremists'. Undermining Assad he warned 'could trigger a full-fledged conflict in Syria and destabilization of

⁷⁴ William Hague, 'Helping the Arab Spring Succeed is Britain's Cause Too', *FCO* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/helping-the-arab-spring-succeed-is-britains-cause-too>}; also Cameron, 'Address to the United Nations General Assembly', 2012.

⁷⁵ Sir Mark Lyall Grant, *UN Security Council Meeting*, S/PV.6627 (2011), available at: {<http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/Golan%20Heights%20S%20PV%206627.pdf>} p.7; William Hague, 'Foreign Secretary Sets out UK's Approach to Syrian Crisis', *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-sets-out-uks-approach-to-syrian-crisis>}.

⁷⁶ Pro-interventionists tried to change this by framing 'Syria' as 'Kosovo', a reference to the 1999 military intervention that was commonly seen as a success despite its lack of UN mandate. See Anthony Loyd, "'Doing nothing' stokes violence", *The Times* (2 June 2012), available at: {<https://www.pressreader.com/new-zealand/sunday-star-times/20120603/281878705430637>}.

the region as a whole'.⁷⁷ From this perspective, the West's policy on Libya was irresponsible not only because it had gone beyond the Security Council mandate agreed in Resolution 1973. Its irresponsibility lay in a substantive commitment to revolutionary change. The vetoes were against the idea of regime change even without military intervention. To legitimate its position, the UK government had to discursively counter or marginalise this argument.

Before demonstrating how it did that it is important to offer some context. Alongside their vetoes, the Russians and Chinese advocated an international response that tried to end the conflict without regime change. For instance, they supported the appointment of the joint UN-Arab League peace negotiator, former Secretary General Kofi Annan. The hope was that Annan could persuade the regime and the opposition, which had loosely coalesced under the Syrian National Council (SNC) to accept his six point plan. However, western powers, including the UK, stressed that among these six points references to 'political transition' meant a national government that was 'inclusive and democratic for all Syrians' and did not include Assad.⁷⁸ The additional difficulty for Annan was that the Arab League was also calling for Assad to be removed. This made negotiations extremely difficult and it risked the implementation of Annan's other points, such as the withdrawal of heavy weaponry. As UN mediator Jean-Marie Guéhenno puts it: 'How could a mediator mediate if one of the organizations on behalf of which he was working has clearly sided with one of the parties'.⁷⁹ Prejudging the outcome of a political transition, moreover, made it less likely that the process would ever get started. However, having backed the SNC, which refused to talk to Assad, western powers including the UK could only accept a plan that delivered regime

⁷⁷ Vitaly Churkin, *UN Security Council Meeting*, S/PV.6627 (2011), available at: {<http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/Golan%20Heights%20S%20PV%206627.pdf>} p.4; also Guéhenno, *The Fog of Peace*, loc. 5848.

⁷⁸ Cabinet Office, 'Press Conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama', 2012; also Cabinet Office, 'Press conference: PM and President Obama 13 May' (2013), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/press-conference-pm-and-president-obama-13-may-2013>}.

⁷⁹ Guéhenno, *The Fog of Peace*, loc. 5525.

change. This argument was also used to oppose Iranian inclusion in the talks.⁸⁰ Annan had considered this necessary given Iran's supposed leverage over the Syrian regime.⁸¹ As Guéhenno put it: 'for some countries, the fall of Assad would prove to be a much more important goal than a quick end of the war'.⁸²

The UN-Arab League mediation efforts concluded in the period under consideration with a diplomatic fudge. This insisted that a transitional government would be formed by 'mutual consent'.⁸³ When the western powers insisted that meant regime change because the SNC would not consent to a regime that included Assad, and when they proposed supporting that interpretation with a Chapter 7 Security Council Resolution, the Russians complained that the UN was once more being 'blackmailed'.⁸⁴ In July, Russia was again joined by China in vetoing the proposed resolution. Ultimately, Annan resigned after the collapse of the UN-observed ceasefires complaining that Security Council division made his task impossible.⁸⁵ While official UK discourse regretted his resignation, a significant part of the wider discourse welcomed it. Annan and his plan were represented by some as simply giving the Assad regime cover to continue its brutal repression.⁸⁶ Indeed, this was the charge the UK government directed at Russia in particular. Helped by the Arab Spring discourse, which insisted on the inevitability of Assad's downfall,

⁸⁰ FCO, 'Foreign Secretary: "International unity" needed on Syria' (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-international-unity-needed-on-syria>}.

⁸¹ The Telegraph, 'Kofi Annan calls on Iran's help in Syria crisis' (11 April 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9197295/Kofi-Annan-calls-on-Irans-help-in-Syria-crisis.html>}.

⁸² Guéhenno, *The Fog of Peace*, loc. 5525.

⁸³ Nick Meo, 'Geneva meeting agrees "transition plan" to Syria unity government', *The Telegraph* (30 June 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9367330/Geneva-meeting-agrees-transition-plan-to-Syria-unity-government.html>}; also Cameron, 'Address to the United Nations General Assembly', 2012.

⁸⁴ Shaun Walker, 'Kremlin casts doubt on Kofi Annan mission', *The Independent* (17 July 2012), available at: {<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/kremlin-casts-doubts-on-kofi-annan-mission-7946870.html>}.

⁸⁵ Ian Black, 'Annan attacks Russia and west's "destructive competition" over Syria', *The Guardian* (6 July 2012), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jul/06/kofi-annan-syria-destructive-competition>}.

⁸⁶ Oliver Kamm, 'If you want lessons in leadership, steer clear of Kofi Annan', *The Times* (1 October 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/columnists/article3554188.ece>}.

western government legitimised what happened at the UN by arguing Russia was on the wrong side of history.⁸⁷ Its veto was a ‘mistake’⁸⁸ and would be something to ‘regret’.⁸⁹

More than that, Russian actions were framed as shameful because they were deemed to be motivated by a particularly narrow view of the national interest and not value-driven; or at least driven by values that enabled Russia to benefit at the expense of the Syrian people. Cameron argued that supporting Assad was not in Russia’s interests.⁹⁰ They should, he insisted, take a good ‘look at their conscience’.⁹¹ This discursive strategy was a relatively easy sell in a national discursive context that was especially critical of Putin. He was portrayed as a ‘hard-nosed unsentimental calculator of national advantage’ and his Syria policy was interpreted mainly as a defence of Russia’s material interests (e.g. arms sales, military bases).⁹² He had displayed ‘monstrous hypocrisy’.⁹³ Likewise, China’s position was represented as being driven by a dutiful commitment to Russia and their strategic alliance.⁹⁴ This othering of Russia and China helped reaffirm the Gladstonian sub-discourse (see Table 1) that ‘Britain had no special interests which ran counter to those of the rest of mankind’.⁹⁵

⁸⁷ Susan Glasser, ‘Foreign Policy interviews US Ambassador Susan Rice at the Core club’, *Turtle Bay* (6 February 2012) available at: {<http://columlynch.tumblr.com/post/17390479529/foreign-policy-interviews-susan-rice-at-the-core>}.

⁸⁸ Hague, ‘Updates Parliament on the Middle East and North Africa: 13 October’, 2011.

⁸⁹ Hague, ‘UK’s Approach to Syrian Crisis’, 2012; Alex Spillius, ‘Britain in sharp exchanges with Russia and China over Syria’, *The Telegraph* (8 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9070075/Britain-in-sharp-exchanges-with-Russia-and-China-over-Syria.html>}.

⁹⁰ Cabinet Office, ‘Press Conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama’, 2012.

⁹¹ Spillius, ‘Britain in sharp exchanges’; also Cameron, ‘Interview during visit to Saudi Arabia’, 2012.

⁹² The Times, ‘Moral blindness: Russia and China acted for self-serving motives’ (6 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/moral-blindness-v2qqdmj7fn5>}; David Blair, ‘Syria: Russia’s risky calculation to hang on to an old island of Soviet influence’, *The Telegraph* (8 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9067575/Syria-Russias-risky-calculation-to-hang-on-to-an-old-island-of-Soviet-influence.html>}.

⁹³ The Times, ‘Moral blindness’.

⁹⁴ Ian Black, ‘Syria’s powerful allies thwart international attempts to halt violence’, *The Guardian* (6 October 2011), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/global/2011/oct/05/syria-protests-un-analysis>}; for Chinese efforts to counter see Liu Xiaoming, ‘China believes Syria needs a peaceful solution’, *The Guardian* (9 February 2012), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/feb/09/china-syria-veto-un-resolution>}.

⁹⁵ Paul Knaplund, *Gladstone’s Foreign Policy* (London: Cass, 1970), p. 16.

Finding the means

As the violence escalated through 2012, critics attacked the inexorable teleology of ‘the Arab Spring’ discourse that underpinned the government’s discursive strategy. For instance, following the May 2012 massacre of 108 civilians (nearly half of them children) in the village of Houla, Martin Fletcher wrote that ‘certain truths have become self-evident’. The Assad regime in his view was ‘impervious to diplomatic or economic pressure’. Fletcher feared the western response was simply more ‘rhetoric’.⁹⁶ In this sense, the government’s discursive strategy of marginalising the Russian position may have found support in non-official UK discourses but it was not without its critics. For some, the government’s ‘rhetoric’ on Russia was a convenient ‘alibi’ for western inaction.⁹⁷ This illustrates the weaknesses in the government’s discursive strategy. Relying on the ‘Arab Spring’ or ‘right side of history’ discourse risked perpetuating a ‘plausibility gap’, which Kettell describes as a disjuncture ‘between the explanatory power of the projected discourse and the “real” situation “on the ground”’.⁹⁸ The discursive resources in ‘liberal conservatism’ were stretched at this point and the tensions implicit in that concept were being exposed. The government had demonstrated conservative ‘humility’ by accepting the limits of direct intervention, but not enough to accept ‘that Russia may be right’ or to let it lead the UN process.⁹⁹ It instead relied on the liberal’s ‘faith’ in democratic progress and the conservative’s predilection for ‘patience’,¹⁰⁰ but both were tested by the rising violence.

⁹⁶ Martin Fletcher, ‘The children of Houla will soon be forgotten’, *The Times* (28 May 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/columnists/article3427771.ece>}.

⁹⁷ Ruth Sherlock and Richard Spencer, ‘Clinton piles the pressure on Russia to avert civil war after ship docks with cargo of weapons’, *The Telegraph* (31 May 2012), available at: {<https://www.sott.net/article/246290-US-raises-prospect-of-intervention-in-Syria>}.

⁹⁸ Kettell, ‘Dilemmas of discourse’, pp. 265-266.

⁹⁹ Guéhenno, *The Fog of Peace*, loc. 5848.

¹⁰⁰ Hague, ‘Helping the Arab Spring Succeed is Britain’s Cause Too’, 2011; Hague, ‘Freedom is Still Flowering in the Arab Spring’, 2012; Cameron, ‘Address to the United Nations General Assembly’, 2012; William Hague, ‘Conservative Party Conference: Foreign Secretary William Hague’s speech’, *The Telegraph* (2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/politics/conservative/9592459/Conservative-Party-Conference-Foreign-Secretary-William-Hagues-speech-in-full.html>}.

A sub-discourse that emphasised Assad's relative strength (see Table 1) also challenged the government's claim to be resisting 'strategic shrinkage'¹⁰¹ by maintaining the activity of a global power. To counter this, and to address the emerging plausibility gap, official discourse would represent the UK as *leading* the efforts to support the Syrian opposition. The UN Security Council may have been unable to act but the UK would not, as Hague put it, 'sit on the sidelines'.¹⁰² Talks with the Syrian opposition began in November 2011 following the creation of the Turkish-based umbrella organisation, the Syrian National Council (SNC) and the Free Syrian Army (FSA), which had been created by defectors from the Syrian Army.¹⁰³ Despite concerns that this opposition was not as significant as their counterparts in Libya, Western powers supported the creation of an international support group on the model of the Libya Contact Group. The so-called 'Friends of Syria' was a group of over 60 states that first met with the SNC in Tunis in February 2012. Creating this ad hoc group outside formal UN processes was of course another part of the western strategy to marginalise Russia, which was not represented at these meetings.¹⁰⁴ But the UK government also seized on this development as part of its discursive strategy to legitimise its support for regime change and its claim to be doing something to realize it. The UK was to play 'a very active role' in the new group.¹⁰⁵ It was represented in official discourse as 'a driving force'.¹⁰⁶

¹⁰¹ Hague, 'We will Continue to Fight Against Terrorism', 2011.

¹⁰² Chris Irvine, 'Military intervention would be unlikely, says Hague', *The Telegraph* (23 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9100171/Syria-military-intervention-would-unlikely-says-William-Hague.html>}.

¹⁰³ The Guardian, 'Syria's rebels unite to oust Assad' (3 October 2011), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2011/oct/02/syria-rebels-assad-national-council>}.

¹⁰⁴ William Hague, 'We Must Show that We will not Abandon the Syrian People in Their Darkest Hour: Friends of Syria Meeting in Tunis', *FCO* (2012), available at: { <https://www.gov.uk/government/news/we-must-show-that-we-will-not-abandon-the-syrian-people-in-their-darkest-hour>}.

¹⁰⁵ William Hague, 'Comments on 12 February Arab League Meeting on Syria', *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-comments-on-12-february-arab-league-meeting-on-syria>}.

¹⁰⁶ Alex Spillius, 'How do we help get rid of President Bashar al-Assad?', *The Telegraph* (7 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9066902/How-do-we-help-get-rid-of-President-Bashar-al-Assad.html>}.

This position found some support in non-official discourse.¹⁰⁷ It was not without its critics however. It sat awkwardly alongside reporting that questioned the coherence and, in some cases, the legitimacy of the opposition groups, especially those based in Turkey.¹⁰⁸ Of course, the official response stressed UK efforts to address this problem by working to help unite disparate groups.¹⁰⁹ Yet doubts about whether that was possible were difficult to silence. A year on from the creation of the SNC, for instance, the US called for greater unity among opposition groups.¹¹⁰ Indeed, the White House in particular had concerns and we know from insider accounts that this prevented the UK from acting to close the ends-means gap by arming the FSA. In February 2012, for instance, Downing Street decided not to send arms. The Chief of the Military Staff, General David Richards, was reportedly told by Hugh Powell, the Deputy National Security Adviser, that the plans were ‘more than the market could bear’. They were unsellable in Washington, as well as contrary to parliamentary and public opinion.¹¹¹ This was confirmed later in the year when Secretary of State Hillary Clinton teamed up with CIA Director David Petraeus to convince the White House to arm the Syrian opposition. The President rejected the plan. Clinton writes in her memoirs that the President required more time ‘to evaluate the Syrian opposition’ before escalating the US commitment.¹¹²

¹⁰⁷ Joan Smith, ‘The opposition in Syria needs our help’, *The Independent* (5 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/commentators/joan-smith/joan-smith-the-opposition-in-syria-needs-our-help-and-now-6422963.html>}.

¹⁰⁸ Mehdi Hasan, ‘The brave but divided opposition will have to take down Assad on their own’, *The Guardian* (12 December 2011), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2011/dec/11/syria-opposition-assad-intervention>}.

¹⁰⁹ Hélène Mulholland, ‘William Hague: UK to step up help for Syrian rebels’, *The Guardian* (3 August 2012), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/aug/03/hague-uk-help-syria-rebels>}; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Statement to Parliament on Syria, 20 May’, *FCO* (2013), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-statement-to-parliament-on-syria--2>};

¹¹⁰ Ruth Sherlock and Richard Spencer, ‘US moves to demand major Syria opposition shake-up’, *The Telegraph* (1 November 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9649440/US-moves-to-demand-major-Syria-opposition-shake-up.html>}.

¹¹¹ Seldon and Snowden, *Cameron at 10*, p. 327; also Ian Black and Julian Borger, ‘Search for Syria strategy focuses on stiffening fragmented opposition’, *The Guardian* (8 February 2012), available at:

{<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/feb/07/syria-strategy-opposition-arab-west>}.

¹¹² Hillary Clinton, *Hard Choices* (Simon and Schuster, 2014), p. 392.

UK support for the Syrian opposition was thus limited to non-lethal equipment, which left the government again exposed to a plausibility gap.¹¹³ In that context, a renewed push to coordinate and arm opposition groups began immediately after the November 2012 US Presidential election. The timing suggests that for the UK government the White House was the most significant audience, although it was not clear that the elections had changed US attitudes.¹¹⁴ For the Prime Minister, arming the moderate opposition would assist political transition by showing that ‘we are working with a credible and strengthening and growing force’.¹¹⁵ Yet through 2012 a sub-discourse that insisted Syria was in fact a new front in the war on terror (see Table 1) and not the Arab Spring emerged in the UK media. This view had limited exposure in 2011 and, as noted, its association with Russia made it easy to dismiss. Even without that association, there were those who argued the Syrian opposition were ‘extraordinary patriots’¹¹⁶ and the idea that they could be terrorists was rejected as ‘laughable’.¹¹⁷ From December 2011, however, reports of ‘Al-Qaida type attacks’ increased, something that official discourse accepted in June 2012.¹¹⁸ At no point, however, did the UK government consider adopting an ideal-type conservative realist position that saw Assad as a lesser evil and a tacit ally in the war on terror.

¹¹³ Hague, ‘UK’s Approach to Syrian Crisis’, 2012; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Statement on Syria, 10 August’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-statement-on-syria>}; Martin Fletcher, ‘British aid boost to Syria rebels is on the way at last’, *The Times* (18 October 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/news/world/middleeast/article3571265.ece>}.

¹¹⁴ Ruth Sherlock and Richard Spencer, ‘David Cameron surprises allies with suggestion of arming Syrian rebels’, *The Telegraph*, (10 November 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9669129/David-Cameron-surprises-allies-with-suggestion-of-arming-Syrian-rebels.html>}.

¹¹⁵ David Cameron, ‘Transcript of Brussels Press Conference’, *Cabinet Office* (15 March 2013), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/transcript-of-brussels-press-conference>}; see also Cabinet Office, ‘PM and President Obama 13 May 2013’.

¹¹⁶ Michael Weiss ‘A no-fly zone may be the only way to save Syria’, *The Telegraph* (28 October 2011), available at: {<http://henryjacksonsociety.org/2011/10/28/a-no-fly-zone-may-be-the-only-way-to-save-syria/>}.

¹¹⁷ The Times, ‘Pariah in Damascus’ (20 August 2011), available at: {<https://www.nexis.com/docview/getDocForCuiReq?lni=53M9-83Y1-DY8C-P38R&csi=280434&oc=00240&perma=true>}.

¹¹⁸ Nicholas Watt and Martin Chulov, ‘Al Qaida affiliates operating in Syria says Hague’, *The Guardian* (12 June 2012), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/jun/11/al-qaida-syria-william-hague>}; see also Guéhenno, *The Fog of Peace*, loc. 5683.

Indeed the government responded to ‘the Syria is the war on terror’ sub-discourse by defending its position with a Blair-like merger of values and interests.¹¹⁹ In arguing for the European Union arms embargo to be lifted for instance, David Cameron argued that the rise of al-Qaeda in Syria represented a ‘strategic imperative’ for the West to arm the Syrian opposition to ensure a broad-based coalition topples President Bashar al-Assad.¹²⁰ This initiative was again accompanied by a discourse asserting UK activity. The UK was portrayed as ‘taking the lead’, ‘forcing the pace’ and ‘out in front’ on the question of creating a united opposition that could be armed.¹²¹ This strategy was only half successful, however. The arms embargo was lifted but no arms were supplied at that time. As insider interview data attests, the task of selling the policy was made more difficult by the discourse of moral equivalence that strengthened after the media reported in May 2013 on images of an opposition soldier eating the heart of a Syrian soldier.¹²² Still, even while official discourse recognised ‘that there are extremists among the Opposition’, it worked to counteract the implication that Assad was a tacit ally. There were, the Prime Minister insisted ‘millions of ordinary Syrians who want to take control of their own future – a future without Assad’.¹²³

¹¹⁹ Daddow, ‘Constructing a “great” role’, p. 311; Gilmore, ‘The uncertain merger of values and interests’.

¹²⁰ Damien McElroy, ‘Cameron warns of “strategic imperative” to arm Syrian rebels’, *The Telegraph* (17 December 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9751487/David-Cameron-warns-of-strategic-imperative-to-arm-Syrian-rebels.html>}; Cabinet Office, ‘PM and President Obama 13 May 2013’, Cameron arguing ‘if we don’t work with that [legitimate] part of the opposition then we shouldn’t be surprised if the extremist elements grow’.

¹²¹ Alex Spillius, David Blair and Christopher Hope, ‘Britain takes the lead in talks over arming Syrian rebels’, *The Telegraph* (11 December 2012), available at:

{<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9738020/Britain-takes-the-lead-in-talks-over-arming-Syrian-rebels.html>}; Martin Chulov, ‘Cameron starts to force the pace’, *The Guardian* (12 November 2012), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/world/2012/nov/12/cameron-syria-conflict-rebels-policy>};

Independent, ‘No votes are to be had in Syria’ (30 December 2012), available at:

{<http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/editorials/editorial-no-votes-are-to-be-had-in-syria-8433627.html>}.

¹²² Author Interview with UK diplomat December 2015. On the moral equivalence discourse see Patrick Cockburn, ‘The descent into Holy War’, *Independent* (15 December 2012), available at:

{<http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/comment/syria-the-descent-into-holy-war-8420309.html>}; Matt Blake, ‘Syrian rebel cuts out soldier’s heart and eats it’, *Mail Online* (13 May 2013), available at: {<http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2323858/Syrian-rebel-cuts-soldiers-heart-EATS-horrific-propaganda-video.html>}.

¹²³ David Cameron, ‘Prime Minister’s Statement on G8 Summit’, *Cabinet Office* (2013), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-statement-on-g8-summit>}.

There is an irony implicit in the way we have structured our analysis of the discursive context. The sub-discourse on the incoherence and changing character of the Syria opposition reinforced the idea that ‘Syria was not Libya’ (see Table 1) and made it difficult for the UK government to argue for military intervention of any kind. But in the aftermath of regime change in Libya there also emerged a discourse that suggested Libya was not an example of the UK saving the Arab Spring.¹²⁴ ‘Libya’ was instead framed by some as a political vacuum in which al Qaeda thrived. This argument resonated especially well after al-Qaeda claimed responsibility for the 11 September 2012 attack against the American Embassy in Benghazi.¹²⁵ ‘Regime change’ in this sense was easily represented as counterproductive, especially when it was linked to a UK failure to commit to rebuilding.¹²⁶ With the rise of anti—Western extremism in states where the UK had overthrown regimes (e.g. Iraq, Libya), arguing that there was a merger of western values and interests became more difficult. The difficulties in Libya also helped to further undermine the Arab Spring discourse. The events in Benghazi were used to portray the Arab Spring as ‘phoney’ and ‘doomed to failure’.¹²⁷ It was an example of ‘blowback’ against western intervention. The implication from this growing discourse was clear. Trying to depose Assad would achieve nothing other than playing into the hands of the UK enemies. By the end of 2012 then, ‘Libya’ had a different, although still contested, meaning for the debate on Syria. Even if ‘Syria’ *was* ‘Libya’, it would be reason to oppose military intervention and regime change.

¹²⁴ David Cameron, ‘Speech at the Lord Mayor’s Banquet’, *Cabinet Office* (2011), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/prime-ministers-statement-on-g8-summit>} quoted in Daddow, ‘Constructing a “great” role’, p. 312.

¹²⁵ Independent, ‘Libya’s power battle is not over’ (23 September 2012), available at:

{<http://www.independent.co.uk/voices/editorials/editorial-libya-s-power-battle-is-not-over-8166535.html>}.

¹²⁶ Tim Walker and Nigel Morris, ‘Obama says Cameron allowed Libya to become a “s*** show”’, *Independent* (10 March 2016), available at: {<http://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/barack-obama-says-david-cameron-allowed-libya-to-become-a-s-show-a6923976.html>}.

¹²⁷ Chris Roycroft-Davis, ‘The phoney Arab Spring was always doomed to failure’, *The Express* (15 September 2012), available at: {<http://www.express.co.uk/comment/expresscomment/346118/The-phoney-Arab-Spring-was-always-doomed-to-failure>}; also The Times, ‘Arab Autumn’ (17 September 2012), available at:

{<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/leaders/article3540087.ece>}; Seumas Milne, ‘The Muslim eruption reflects blowback from US intervention’, *The Guardian* (18 September 2012), available at: {<https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2012/sep/18/violent-protests-blowback-us-intervention>}.

Maintaining the merger of values and interests

If the presence of al Qaeda in the discourses on Syria complicated the government's discursive strategy it did not fundamentally change it. The government remained committed to the argument that the removal of Assad was the right thing to do in terms of its values and its interests, including the fight against al Qaeda. Indeed, from the start of the democratic protests in 2011, 'the Arab Spring' was discursively linked to the war on terror in ways that tried to silence the ideal conservative-realist argument about the tension between democracy promotion and national security. Foreign Office Minister Alistair Burt, for instance, linked the Arab revolutions and the death of Osama bin Laden in May 2011 to reinforce the right side of history sub-discourse. Those 'who argued that 9/11 and Al Qaeda's narrative of despair was the authentic expression of Muslim grievances were thankfully all too wrong'.¹²⁸ Likewise, William Hague argued that in the Arab Spring there was 'the seed of Al Qaeda's long-term defeat and irrelevance'.¹²⁹ The implication was that supporting opposition movements, at least in Libya and Syria, was not only right in terms of British values, it was right in terms of the ongoing war on terror. As Cameron put it: 'democracy and open societies are not the problem'; tolerating dictators in the name of stability was. Democracy gave the people a choice 'between dictatorship or extremism'.¹³⁰ In merging interests and values this way, the government's discursive strategy on Syria marked a clear continuity with 'Blairite' foreign policies. Indeed, the government's discursive strategy found support on the opposition benches for this reason. Former Foreign Secretary Jack Straw, for instance, linked the

¹²⁸ Burt, 'The Arab Spring: Freedoms and Dignity'.

¹²⁹ William Hague, 'Developing the UK's Global Reach', *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/developing-the-uks-global-reach>}.

¹³⁰ Cameron, 'Address to the United Nations General Assembly', 2012; also David Cameron, 'PM's Speech about Indonesia's Transformation at Al Azhar University', *Cabinet Office* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/transcript-prime-ministers-speech-at-al-azhar-university--10>}; William Hague, 'Countering terrorism overseas', *FCO* (2013), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/countering-terrorism-overseas>}.

Arab Spring to the war on terror, arguing that what was happening in the Arab world had shown that al Qaeda had failed.¹³¹

As noted, the argument that history was moving in a particular direction and that extremism was being defeated was challenged by the sub-discourses emerging in 2012. It is clear, however, that the discursive context was structured by another significant sub-discourse that has not yet been discussed. This emerged from within the liberal tradition and made it difficult to consider an ideal-type conservative realist policy. What Table 1 refers to as the 'R2P/ICC' sub-discourse appealed to those international norms that insist states have a responsibility to intervene to protect populations from governments that have manifestly failed to stop atrocity crimes. The significance of this sub-discourse increased in November 2011 when the UN agencies accused the regime of committing crimes against humanity.¹³² From that moment on there was a constant risk of the UK and other states being painted as 'bystanders' whose 'dithering ... played into Assad's hands'.¹³³ The comparisons to the atrocities in Bosnia, which official discourse did not deny, were particularly challenging to a liberal conservative government.¹³⁴ This is because that idea had not only been a response to what had been painted as the imprudent liberalism of the Blair years. It was also a response to the hyper-realism of John Major and the argument that by failing to stop genocide in the Balkans his Conservative government had presided over Britain's 'unfinest hour'.¹³⁵

¹³¹ Jack Straw, 'What is happening across the Arab World shows that al-Qaida has failed', *The Times* (4 May 2011), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/columnists/article3006871.ece>}.

¹³² The Telegraph, 'Syria committed crimes against humanity, UN says', (28 Nov 2011), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/8920847/Syria-committed-crimes-against-humanity-UN-says.html>}.

¹³³ Mark Palmer and Paul Wolfowitz, 'Our dithering has played into Assad's hands', *The Sunday Times* (22 July 2012), available at: {<http://www.thesundaytimes.co.uk/sto/news/focus/article1086774.ece>}.

¹³⁴ The Times, 'Balkan Ghosts' (12 June 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/leaders/article3442720.ece>}.

¹³⁵ Brendan Simms, *Unfinest Hour: Britain and the Destruction of Bosnia* (London: Penguin Books, 2002); see Klaus Dodds and Stuart Elden, 'Thinking ahead: David Cameron, the Henry Jackson Society and British neo-conservatism', *British Journal of Politics and International Relations*, 10:3 (2008), pp. 354-5. Thanks to Ian Hall for this point.

To counteract the ‘bystander’ identity, official discourse stressed the UK’s status ‘as one of the most active [countries] in the world when it comes to promoting human rights’.¹³⁶ Preventing the loss of life in Syria meant stepping up support to the opposition, ‘thereby increasing the pressure on the regime’.¹³⁷ Through its non-lethal aid to the Syrian opposition, the UK would support groups that would collect evidence so that ‘a day of reckoning for Assad’s crimes’ was guaranteed.¹³⁸ Indeed, from April 2012 Hague spoke openly about the possibility of a Security Council resolution to refer the Syrian situation to the International Criminal Court (ICC), and in January 2013 the UK joined 57 states in petitioning the Security Council.¹³⁹ Again this served two purposes. It formed part of a coercive strategy to deter the regime, although this too lacked credibility to the extent that the Russian and Chinese had demonstrated a willingness to veto these kinds of Security Council resolutions. The second purpose was to reinforce the claim that the UK was exploring every avenue possible in its efforts to support the Syrian people overthrow the regime. Official discourse emphasised how the UK ‘led the way’¹⁴⁰ in calling on international community to ‘end this culture of impunity and hold to account those responsible’ for the atrocities.¹⁴¹ Part of this strategy was to emphasize the human rights monitoring that the government was supporting. As the Prime Minister put it: ‘we write down what has been done so that no matter how long it takes, people should always remember that international law has got a

¹³⁶ Hague, ‘Human Rights and Democracy Report’, 2012.

¹³⁷ William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Statement to Parliament on Syria’, *FCO* (2013) available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-statement-to-parliament-on-syria>}.

¹³⁸ Cameron, ‘Speech about Indonesia’s Transformation’, 2012. Hague, ‘Statement on Syria’, 2012.

¹³⁹ Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Condemns Intensified Violence’, 2012; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary Statement to Parliament on the Crisis in Syria’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-statement-to-parliament-on-the-crisis-in-syria>}; William Hague, ‘Foreign Secretary’s Remarks with French Foreign Minister Fabius’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretarys-remarks-with-french-foreign-minister-fabius-in-new-york-on-the-situation-in-syria>}.

¹⁴⁰ Hague ‘Speech to the Conservative Party Conference’, 2012.

¹⁴¹ Alistair Burt, ‘Minister Condemns “Brutal” Massacre in Syria’, *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/minister-condemns-brutal-massacre-in-syria>}; Hague, ‘We will not Abandon the Syrian People: Friends of Syria Meeting’, 2012.

long reach and a long memory'.¹⁴² Predictably, this found support among human rights and R2P advocacy groups, but also in the wider discourse.¹⁴³

This then was the position of the government at the onset of the chemical weapons crisis that culminated in the vote in Parliament in August 2013. The government had consistently argued that the removal of Assad was consistent with UK values and UK interests. Its discursive strategy had relied on an argument that the fall of the regime was inevitable and when the plausibility of this argument was challenged the government responded to the doubters by arguing that the UK was leading efforts to support the opposition as they tried to overthrow the regime. This strategy had been working within the boundaries of what we have called the 'Syria is not Libya' discourse, which limited the ability of the government to close the plausibility gap by arguing for a Libya-like military intervention or arming the rebel groups whose ability and character was questioned from 2012 onwards. These boundaries were reinforced by the sense that the White House was opposed to deeper involvement in the conflict. This is why the President's August 2012 statement that the regime's use of chemical weapons would be a 'red line' was so significant.¹⁴⁴ When a year later it was reported that the regime had used chemical weapons on a massive scale, it seemed to offer an unmissable opportunity to construct an argument for military intervention. It seemed possible, in other words, to close the gap between stated ends and available means.

¹⁴² Cabinet Office, 'Press Conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama', 2012; see also William Hague, 'Syrian Assault on Aleppo is Unacceptable Escalation of Conflict', *FCO* (2012), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-syrian-assault-on-aleppo-is-unacceptable-escalation-of-conflict>}; William Hague, 'Foreign Secretary Statement on the Middle East and North Africa: 10 July', *FCO* (2013), available at: {<https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/foreign-secretary-statement-on-the-middle-east-and-north-africa>}.

¹⁴³ Global Center for Responsibility to Protect, 'R2P monitor' (10 January 2012), available at: {http://www.globalr2p.org/media/files/r2p_monitor_january2012.pdf}, p. 2; The Times, 'Crimes Against Humanity' (22 February 2012), available at: {<http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/opinion/leaders/article3327471.ece>}.

¹⁴⁴ Raf Sanchez, Richard Spencer and Damien McElroy, 'Obama warns Syria over chemical weapons', *The Telegraph* (20 August 2012), available at: {<http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/syria/9488314/Barack-Obama-red-line-warning-over-chemical-weapons-in-Syria.html>}.

As we know, Parliament rejected the government argument for force and the reasons for that are covered in the existing literature. However, two points are worth mentioning to complete our analysis. The first is that the vote illustrated the significance of the ‘Syria is potentially another Iraq’ sub-discourse (see Table 1), as well as the failure of the government’s discursive strategy to counteract that. Indeed, the government was easily portrayed as rushing to support the US President, as prejudging the evidence of UN weapons inspectors, of failing to command consensus at the UN Security Council, relying on questionable (if not ‘dodgy’) intelligence reports and contested legal advice. By helping to create this sense of ‘deja vu’, the government’s discursive strategy failed to sell policy.¹⁴⁵ Cameron was again represented as the ‘heir to Blair’ and ‘Syria’ was easily framed as ‘another Iraq’, which the Prime Minister acknowledged after the vote.¹⁴⁶ This framing, together with concerns that the removal of Assad would only benefit extremist forces, made a military response politically impossible.

The second point is perhaps less obvious, and this relates to how the insistence on removing Assad influenced the vote. The government in fact argued in Parliament that force would be used for the limited purpose of punishing the use of chemical weapons and *not* to overthrow the regime. This was an articulation of a values-based interest, (upholding the chemical weapons taboo) but it was separate to, and complicated by, the government’s longstanding commitment to overthrowing Assad. There was support in Parliament for the government’s proposal of limited strikes but it was dismissed as ‘tosh’ by others.¹⁴⁷ The argument for limited force, in other words, was simply

¹⁴⁵ Daily Mail, ‘Syria and the errors we must not repeat’ (26 August 2013), available at:

{<http://www.dailymail.co.uk/debate/article-2401963/daily-mail-comment-Syria-errors-repeat.html>}.

¹⁴⁶ Oliver Wright and James Cusick, ‘The heir to Blair: Cameron makes “moral case” for attack on Syria in echo of defence for Iraq war’, *Independent* (27 August 2013), available at:

{<https://www.independent.co.uk/independentplus/the-heir-to-blair-david-cameron-makes-moral-case-for-attack-on-syria-in-echo-of-defence-for-iraq-war-8786829.html>}.

¹⁴⁷ Max Hastings, ‘Cameron’s Syrian war games are shambles’, *Mail Online* (August 29, 2013), available at:

{<http://www.dailymail.co.uk/debate/article-2406132/Syria-vote-A-savage-defeat-David-Cameron--brought-himself.html>}. On support for limited strikes for limited ends see Toby Young, ‘Syria: the moral case for military intervention is now overwhelming’, *The Telegraph*, (26 August 2013), available at: {<http://www.nosacredcows.co.uk/blog/comments/2287/redoubtable>}.

not trusted in the context of broader policy and the insistence that Assad must go. The concern was that the government had changed its justification for intervention but not its end goal.¹⁴⁸ The argument that the government had gone beyond the UN mandate on Libya exacerbated this concern (another aspect of the changing meaning of ‘Libya’). The government in this sense was a victim of its own success. Its discursive strategy of linking values and interests to legitimise its support for the removal of Assad was so convincing that Parliament did not believe the government would restrain itself after Parliament authorised the use of force.

Conclusion

The Syria crisis highlights issues that are at the core of what it means to be a liberal democratic state in international society. Whether that state has a responsibility to support democratic revolutions and defend the human rights of foreigners has traditionally divided these states along the liberal / conservative faultline that we describe in this paper. After the Iraq War, and in the context of economic austerity, the Cameron-led government addressed foreign policy issues with a ‘Conservative accent’,¹⁴⁹ but it was never willing or able (given the significance of liberal inspired discourses) to follow an ideal-type conservative realist policy. The need to legitimate a conservative foreign policy through discursive strategies that also resonated with a deeply embedded liberal tradition had been anticipated by the articulation of ‘liberal conservatism’. This attempt to articulate a *via media* between ideal-types also characterises the government’s discursive strategy on Syria. The calls for Assad to go resonated with liberals, but by ruling out intervention the government mollified conservative concerns.

¹⁴⁸ Daniel Hannan, ‘Parliament is right to be sceptical: this isn’t really about chemical weapons’, *Blogs.Telegraph.co.uk* (28 August 2013), available at: {<http://www.instantcore.com/buzz/item.aspx?FeedEntryId=289125>}.

¹⁴⁹ Daddow, ‘Constructing a “great” role’, p. 309.

A difficulty of holding the centre ground of course is that one can be attacked by both sides. It appears in this instance, however, that the government's strategy to legitimise a centrist approach found support in non-official discourse. Indeed, when the government tried to follow through on its liberal rhetoric by arming the Syrian opposition and by launching air strikes, its arguments were less well-received. It was checked by conservative realists and the political strength they drew from sub-discourses that spoke to the public's concern that 'Syria was not Libya' or that 'Syria was another Iraq', as well as concerns about the coherence and character of the Syrian opposition. Likewise, it was politically impossible to argue that Assad might stay given the strength of the liberal argument and the support it drew from appeals to the 'Arab Spring' and the 'R2P/ICC' sub-discourse. Realists and liberals will argue the merits of policy and as noted, the first phase of historiographical debate has begun. That debate will likely centre on an approach that failed to match the ends and means of policy. Our paper explains the discursive context to that failure and the way in which it both enabled the government and limited it to the pursuit half-measures.

Appendix

Supporting Sources

'The Arab Spring' and 'Syria is not Libya': Two Basic Discourses	
Footnote	Supporting source material
44 – 47, 50.	<p>Node: Syria is linked to the Arab Spring and historic, progressive change:</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary pledges continued support for Syrian people. The FCO and Hague, 16 September 2011.</p> <p>Nick Cohen, 'Europe's support for Arab rebels is shamefully late', <i>The Observer</i>, 13 March 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. The Arab Spring: Freedoms and dignity, not guns and hatred, FCO and Burt, 12 May 2011</p> <p>Andreas Whittam Smith, 'Not even the humanitarian urge can be a basis for war', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 16 June 2011.</p> <p>Charles Bremner, 'Cameron, the hawk flying alone over Libya campaign', <i>The Times</i>, 30 July 2011.</p> <p>David Smith, 'Leaders fly in to proclaim Gaddafi's overthrow a beacon for the region', <i>The Guardian</i>, 16 September 2011.</p> <p>William Hague, 'William Hague's speech to the Conservative Party conference', <i>TotalPolitics.com</i>, 5 October 2011</p> <p>Jon Swaine, 'Russia and China veto UN resolution to punish Syria', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 5 October 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary updates Parliament on the Middle East and North Africa. The FCO and Hague, 13 October 2011.</p> <p>Nick Clegg, 'Democracy takes time, but a betrayal of Egypt's uprising would puncture the hopes of millions', <i>The Independent</i>, 20 October 2011.</p> <p>Richard Dalton, 'Libya, and the limits of liberal intervention' <i>The Independent on Sunday</i>, 23 October 2011.</p> <p>Henry Porter, 'The Arab Spring will only flourish if the young are given cause to hope', <i>The Observer</i>, 23 October 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Murder of a schoolboy', <i>The Sunday Telegraph</i>, 20 November, 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'The goal of freedom that is shared across the world' <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 24 December 2011.</p> <p>Martin Fletcher, 'The Arab Spring has been astounding. Don't dismiss it', <i>thetimes.co.uk</i>, 28 December 2011.</p> <p>William Hague, 'Freedom is still flowering in the Arab Spring', <i>thetimes.co.uk</i>, 13 January, 2012.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary Hague updates Parliament on Middle East and North Africa. Foreign & Commonwealth Office, 26 April 2011.</p>

	<p>Transcript of interview during visit to Saudi Arabia. Cabinet Office and David Cameron 13 January 2012.</p> <p>Speech on the Arab Spring delivered at the British Council in London on 22 August 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary updates Parliament on the Middle East and North Africa. FCO and Hague, 13 October 2011.</p>
48, 51	<p>Node: Assad's regime is destined to fall.</p> <p>Announcement. The Arab Spring: Freedoms and dignity, not guns and hatred. FCO and Alistair Burt 12 May 2011.</p> <p>William Hague, Lord Mayor's Banquet Speech, 4 May 2011.</p> <p>Foreign Secretary launches Human Rights and Democracy report. FCO and Hague 30 April 2012.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary discusses events in Syria. FCO. 1 April 2012</p> <p>Speech by Foreign Secretary Hague, 'International Policy Responses to Change in the Arab World'. LSE, 28 March 2012.</p> <p>Michael Binyon, 'Arab Spring aspirations will sweep the world, says Hague', <i>thetimes.co.uk</i>, 5 May 2011.</p> <p>Malcolm Rifkind, 'Syrians, not Westerners, will topple Assad', <i>The Times</i>, 13 June 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Dictator Assad losing his iron grip on Syria' <i>The Sunday Telegraph</i>, 10 July 2011.</p> <p>Giles Whittell, 'Fourth war is not an option', <i>The Times</i>, 12 July 2011.</p> <p>Chris Doyle, 'Syria teeters on the brink', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 1 August 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'King Abdullah's conundrum', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 9 August 2011.</p> <p>David Gardner and Nikolaos van Dam in 'The Opinion Matrix: Where now for Syria?', <i>i – Independent Print Ltd</i>, 10 August, 2011.</p> <p>Con Coughlin, 'Without Saudi support, Syria's brutal dictatorship looks doomed', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 12 August 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Restraint remains the West's best policy', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 19 August 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Pariah in Damascus', <i>The Times</i>, 20 August, 2011.</p> <p>Robert Fisk, 'How long before the dominoes fall?', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 23 August 2011.</p> <p>Sawa Ismail, 'Assad's fall is inevitable: Syrians will not stop protesting till the regime is gone', <i>The Guardian</i>, 26 August 2011.</p> <p>Philip Webster and Richard Beeston, 'The battle is for an open world, not a closed one', <i>thetimes.co.uk</i>, 9 September 2011.</p> <p>Rachel Sylvester and Alice Thomson, 'I've often been wrong, but I was absolutely right about the euro', <i>The Times</i>, 10 September 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'Syrian opposition unite against Assad as civil war threatens', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 3 October 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Syria: Delaying the inevitable' <i>The Guardian</i>, 1 November 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Turning the screw on Assad's ailing regime', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 15 November 2011.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'Abdullah shows that neighbours believe regime cannot survive', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 15 November 2011.</p>

Shashank Joshi, 'Why did the Arab League tyrants' club finally turn on Syria?', *telegraph.co.uk*, 15 November 2011.

The Telegraph, 'Bashar al-Assad 'increasingly isolated', says US', *telegraph.co.uk*, 15 November 2011.

Adrian Hamilton, 'Now the regional powers turn against Assad; Syria and the Arab League', *Independent.co.uk*, 17 November 2011.

Robert Fisk, 'Exile dreams of a bloodless return after a life spent opposing Assad regime', *Independent.co.uk*, 25 November 2011.

Richard Spencer, 'Assad isolated after unprecedented move by Arab leaders to cut ties with Damascus', *The Daily Telegraph*, 28 November 2011.

Catrina Stewart, 'Arab League votes to begin sanctions', *i – Independent Print Ltd*, 28 November 2011.

Mehdi Hassan, 'The brave but divided opposition will have to take down Assad on their own', *The Guardian*, 12 December 2011.

Patrick Cockburn, 'This is just the start of the struggle', *The Independent on Sunday*, 18 December 2011.

Patrick Cockburn, 'Which tyrant will be next to fall', *i – Independent Print Ltd*, 29 December 2011.

Richard Spencer, Damien McElroy and Rosa Prince, 'Russia under intense pressure to agree UN resolution', *The Telegraph*, 31 January 2012.

Alastair Beach, 'Assad offers an amnesty to the 'criminals' of the Syrian uprising', *independent.co.uk*, 16 January 2012.

Richard Spencer, 'Syria suffers series of embarrassing defections', *telegraph.co.uk*, 16 January 2011.

Richard Spencer, 'Syria's opposition roused as regime figures abandon Assad', *telegraph.co.uk*, 17 January 2011.

Ian Black, 'Assad rules, but public show of invincibility fools no one', *The Guardian*, 17 January 2012.

Richard Spencer, 'Assad will be deposed within three months, says Syrian MP' *The Daily Telegraph*, 18 January 2012.

Richard Beeston, 'In the birthplace of the revolution, the end of Assad can be foreseen', *The Times*, 30 January 2012.

Matthew Lee and Paul Schemm, 'US Secretary of State Clinton says the Syrian regime will have "more blood on its hands" if it doesn't immediately comply with cease-fire demands being issued by a group of 70 Western and Arab nations', *The Independent*, 24 February 2012.

Alan George, 'The Assad regime's only purpose is to stay in power', *The Independent on Sunday*, 5 February 2012.

Richard Spencer, 'Army on the brink of collapse, says general', *The Sunday Telegraph*, 5 February 2012.

Announcement. 'Syria: A bad situation, that is getting worse.' *FCO*, 7 March 2011.

David Cameron and Barack Obama, 'Press conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama', *Cabinet Office*, 15 March 2012.

Kim Sengupta, 'Will the world ever step in to stop Syria's slaughter? Top military brass think not.', *i-Independent Print Ltd*, 12 June 2012.

52	<p>Node: 'Assad regime will fall' repeated March 2012 with claim that Assad has 'one year left'.</p> <p>Announcement. Syria: A bad situation, that is getting worse. FCO. 7 March 2012; also Announcement, Foreign Secretary discusses events in Syria. FCO and Hague. 1 April 2012.</p> <p>William Hague, 'Freedom is still flowering in the Arab Spring', <i>thetimes.co.uk</i> January 13, 2012.</p> <p>David Cameron and Barack Obama, 'Press conference by David Cameron and Barack Obama', <i>Cabinet Office</i>, 15 March 2012.</p>
55	<p>Node: Prudence/Syria is not Libya (in official discourse)</p> <p>Lizzy Davies, 'Syria violence: Hague calls for 'stronger international pressure' on Assad', <i>Guardian.com</i>, 1 August 2011.</p> <p>Adrian Blomfield, 'Hague rules out armed action over killings in Syria', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 2 August 2011.</p> <p>Alison Little, 'No force against Syria, says Hague', <i>The Express</i>, 2 August 2011.</p>
56, 57	<p>Node: Prudence/Syria is not Libya (in non-official discourse)</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Assad sacks cabinet and hints at reform in bid to quell anti-government protests', <i>The Guardian</i>, 30 March 2011.</p> <p>James Delingpole, '10 Reasons Why we shouldn't be in Libya', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 31 March 2011</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'The regimes are rallying their forces. Is the tide turning against Arab freedom?', <i>The Independent</i>, 22 April 2011.</p> <p>Julian Borger and Ian Black, 'Arab uprisings: EU plans sanctions if Syria's violent repression goes on', <i>The Guardian</i>, 27 April 2011</p> <p>The Guardian, 'Arab uprising: The case for intervention: How Syria and Libya compare', <i>The Guardian</i>, April 29, 2011.</p> <p>Colin Freeman, Adrian Blomfield, Loveday Morris, 'Assad tightens the noose', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 1 May 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'A regime's defiance fails to conceal its weakness', <i>independent.co.uk</i> 12 May 2011.</p> <p>Patrick Wintour, 'Tony Blair says west needs wider plan for Middle East', <i>The Guardian</i>, 9 June 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Where winter is freezing the Arab Spring', <i>independent.co.uk</i>, 9 June, 2011.</p> <p>Simon Tisdall, 'Assad condemned for tank and helicopter gunship onslaught on Syria's own people', <i>The Guardian</i>, 13 June 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Pariah State', <i>The Times</i>, 13 June 2011.</p> <p>Chris Doyle, 'Why foreign intervention is not welcome in Syria', <i>The Guardian</i>, 14 June 2011.</p> <p>David Owen, 'We must hold firm on Libya', <i>The Guardian</i>, 24 June 2011.</p> <p>Simon Jenkins, 'Nightly we bomb Tripoli. Bar death, what do we achieve?', <i>The Guardian</i>, 3 August 2011.</p> <p>James Hilder, 'Diplomacy and an exit route better options than military aid', <i>The Times</i>, 16 August 2011.</p>

	<p>Shashank Joshi, 'Revolution is proving contagious - but the tyrants are not beaten yet', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 25 August 2011.</p> <p>Douglas Alexander, 'We helped free Libya, but our job's not over', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 4 September 2011.</p> <p>Rob Crilly, 'Libya and Syria show the limits of intervention', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 9 September 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'UN calls for international action against Syria after warning country is heading for 'civil war'', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 14 October 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'End of a tyrant', <i>The Sun</i>, 21 October 2011.</p> <p>Sam Coates, 'A lonely war for Cameron ... but now he knows his comrades in arms', <i>The Times</i>, 21 October 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Lessons of Libya', <i>The Times</i>, 22 October 2011.</p> <p>Richard Dalton, 'Libya, and the limits of liberal intervention', <i>The Independent on Sunday</i>, 23 October 2011.</p> <p>Blanford Nicholas, 'We need your help to oust Assad, activists plead as death toll soars', <i>The Times</i>, 31 October 2011.</p> <p>Richard Norton-Taylor, 'Nato chief hails end of military operation in Libya', <i>The Guardian</i>, 1 November 2011.</p> <p>Robert Dreyfuss, 'Is Syria next for Nato?', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 2 November 2011.</p> <p>Andrew Gilligan, 'Syria accepts 'entirety' of Arab League peace plan', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 2 November 2011.</p> <p>Simon Sebag Montefiore, 'Syria is a lame tiger. That's why it's dangerous', <i>The Times</i>, 26 November 2011.</p> <p>The Guardian, 'Arab League considers extending mission', <i>The Guardian</i>, 20 January 2012.</p>
58 - 66	<p>Suspension from Arab League portrayed as 'humiliation' for an 'ailing regime'.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Turning the screw on Assad's ailing regime', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 15 November 2011.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'Abdullah shows that neighbours believe regime cannot survive', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 15 November 2011.</p> <p>Shashank Joshi, 'Why did the Arab League tyrants' club finally turn on Syria?', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 15 November 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'Bashar al-Assad 'increasingly isolated', says US', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 15 November 2011.</p> <p>Adrian Hamilton, 'Now the regional powers turn against Assad; Syria and the Arab League', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 17 November 2011.</p> <p>Robert Fisk, 'Exile dreams of a bloodless return after a life spent opposing Assad regime', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 25 November 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Assad isolated after unprecedented move by Arab leaders to cut ties with Damascus', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 28 November 2011.</p> <p>Catrina Stewart, 'Arab League votes to begin sanctions', <i>i – Independent Print Ltd</i>, 28 November 2011.</p> <p>Editorial 'The Arab League was unable to stop Assad's repression' <i>The Times</i>, 30 January, 2012.</p>

	<p>Alex Spillius, 'Hague cranks up diplomatic pressure', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>Rick Dewsbury, 'Cameron says the 'noose is tightening' around Syrian regime'. <i>MailOnline</i>, 12 April 2012.</p> <p>David Cameron and Barack Obama, 'Press Conference by Cameron and Obama', <i>Cabinet Office</i>, 15 March 2012.</p> <p>Devorah Lauter, 'Syrian regime faces catastrophic assault', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 8 July 2012.</p> <p>Michael Weiss, 'Syria's rebel leaders are bullish as Assad's regime 'rots from the inside'', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 12 March 2012.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'Syria's opposition urges mass defections' <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>. 11 June 2012.</p> <p>Michael Burleigh, 'Last Chances in Syria' <i>MailOnline</i>, 8 June 2012.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary condemns intensified violence by "doomed" Syrian regime. FCO. 10 April 2012.</p>
67	<p>Assad's atrocities make his downfall inevitable</p> <p>Matthew Weaver, 'Syria accused of crimes against humanity - live updates', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 11 November 2011.</p> <p>Jonathan Steele, 'Without an amnesty, Assad won't step down peacefully', <i>The Guardian</i>, 18 November 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'UN: Syria civilian death toll 'much more' than 4,000', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 1 December 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'Syria condemned at UN Human Rights Council', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 2 December 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Open warfare has begun', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 13 December 2011.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, Phoebe Greenwood, 'Syrian army shoots down its own soldiers', <i>The Guardian</i>, 22 December 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Prosecute this Tyrant', <i>The Telegraph</i>, December 2011.</p> <p>Christine Marlowe, 'Arab League must press for UN-enforced no-fly zone, main opposition leader says', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 6 January 2012.</p> <p>Ian Black, 'Syria presents an opportunity for the Arab League to make its presence felt', <i>The Guardian</i>, 1 February 2012.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'Syria is too far steeped in blood for resolution by negotiation', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 10 April 2012.</p> <p>David Blair, 'Syria: No end in sight', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 28 May 2012.</p>
68	<p>Node: Right side of history</p> <p>See 47.</p>
69	<p>Node: British national identity: UK has a duty to intervene</p> <p>Ewan MacAskill, 'US plans Syria sanctions after regime crackdown', <i>The Guardian</i>, 26 April 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. The Arab Spring: Freedoms and dignity, not guns and hatred. FCO and Alistair Burt, 12 May 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary meets US Secretary of State. FCO and William Hague, 24 May 2011.</p>

<p>Speech. Foreign Secretary updates Parliament on Middle East and North Africa. FCO and William Hague, 7 June 2011.</p> <p>Kerry Gill, 'When possible, duty compels us to stop despots', <i>The Express</i>, 4 August 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. Helping the Arab Spring succeed is Britain's cause too. FCO and William Hague, 8 August 2011.</p> <p>Allegra Stratton, 'Assad should go for the sake of the Syrian people, says Clegg', <i>theguardian.co.uk</i>, 22 August 2011.</p> <p>Speech. The Power of Western Foreign and Security Policy, FCO and Alistair Burt, 1 December 2011.</p> <p>Roger Boyes, 'Arabs raise pressure on Assad', <i>The Times</i>, 6 February 2012.</p>
--

The right and wrong sides of history: Marginalising Russia and the UN	
Footnote	Supporting source material
71	<p>Node: Syria is not Libya, it could be Iraq</p> <p>Editorial, 'White House Hamlet sends a risky message', <i>The Sunday Times</i>, March 27 2011.</p> <p>John Kampfner, 'The end of liberal interventionism', <i>i – Independent Print Ltd</i>, 27 June 2011.</p> <p>Simon Tisdall, 'Hillary Clinton circumnavigates a diminishing sphere of US influence', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 14 July 2011.</p> <p>Charles Bremner, 'Cameron, the hawk flying alone over Libya campaign', <i>The Times</i>, 30 July 2013.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Syrian forces storm Homs as Assad defies international calls to step down', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 21 August 2011.</p> <p>Iain Martin, 'Syria's bloody mire frightens Western governments scarred by a decade of failure in Iraq and Afghanistan', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 9 March 2012.</p> <p>Nigel Morris, 'UK rules out military action or arming Syrian rebels', <i>The Independent</i>, 8 February 2012.</p> <p>Sub-node: Syria might be Iraq and UK/US are in decline</p> <p>John Kampfner, 'Too little money, too many wars', <i>The Independent</i>, 5 August 2011.</p> <p>Richard Norton-Taylor, 'US and Europe suffering 'strategic arthritis' over intervention', <i>theguardian.co.uk</i>, 6 September 2011.</p> <p>Mary Dejevsky, 'Dangers in the demise of Gaddafi', <i>The Independent</i>, 21 October 2011.</p> <p>Amir Taheri, 'Bravery over Syria revives the Arab League's authority', <i>The Times</i>, 18 November 2011.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'Wars without victory equal an America without influence', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 11 December 2011.</p> <p>Con Coughlin, 'America is retreating from the world stage', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 20 December 2011.</p>

81	<p>Node: Annan portrayed as giving cover to Assad</p> <p>Oliver Kamm, 'If you wants lessons in leadership, steer clear of Kofi Annan', <i>The Times</i> 1 October 2012.</p> <p>Michael Weiss, 'Is the US restraining Turkey from military action in Syria?', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 3 July 2012.</p> <p>Ian Black, 'Kofi Annan attacks Russia and west's 'destructive competition' over Syria', <i>theguardian.co.uk</i>, 6 July 2012.</p> <p>Bradley Clapper, Elaine Ganley, 'Diplomats pressure Syria as top general defects', <i>The Independent</i>, 6 July 2012.</p> <p>Ali Akbar Dareini, 'Annan says Iran should be part of Syria solution', <i>independent.co.uk</i>, 10 July 2012.</p> <p>Charles Crawford, 'What is a 'mediator'? Just the useless tool of politicians determined to be seen to be doing something', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 10 July 2012.</p> <p>Adrian Blomfield, 'Analysis: What lies behind the Syrian massacres?', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 13 July 2012.</p> <p>Peter Foster, 'US refuses to help Syrian rebels until after election', 16 June 2012.</p> <p>Michael Burleigh, "'Mission impossible': Kofi Annan resigns as peace envoy, and the violence in Syria rages on', <i>MailOnline</i>, 3 August 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'After Annan', <i>The Times</i>, 4 August 2012.</p>
82-4	<p>Node: Russian support for Assad leaves it on the wrong side of history</p> <p>Chris McGreal, 'US shuts embassy in Syria as calls continue for Assad to step aside', <i>The Guardian</i>, 6 February 2012.</p> <p>Ian Black, 'Syria on brink of civil war as diplomacy fails to dislodge Assad', <i>The Guardian</i>, 6 February 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Syria: Russia on the wrong side', <i>The Guardian</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, 'How do we help get rid of President Bashar al-Assad?', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 7 February 2012.</p>
85-88	<p>Node: Russian support for Assad is selfish rather than normative</p> <p>Con Coughlin, 'To achieve regime change in Syria, we must fight as dirty as Russia', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 8 June 2012.</p> <p>Konstantin von Eggert, 'Russia made error of judgment with Libya', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 5 October 2011.</p> <p>David Hearst, 'Why Russia is backing Syria', <i>theguardian.co.uk</i>, 2 December 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Russia's double game in Syria', <i>The Independent</i>, 31 January 2012.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, Rosa Prince, David McElroy, 'Russia demands UN pledge never to intervene in Syria', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 1 February 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Moral Blindness. Russia and China acted for self-serving motives', <i>The Times</i>, 6 February 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'The world must not abandon Syrians now', <i>The Independent</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>David Blair, 'Russia's risky calculation to hang on to an old island of Soviet influence', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 7 February 2012.</p>
89	<p>Node: China's commitment to Russia</p>

<p>Ian Black, 'Failure of diplomacy may mean escalation on the ground' <i>The Guardian</i> 6 October 2011.</p> <p>Andrew Osborn, 'Russia tells Assad regime to reform or go', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 7 October 2011.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Reform or quit, Russian president and supposed ally tells Syrian leader', <i>The Guardian</i>, 8 October 2011.</p> <p>Zeina Karam, 'Syrian security forces 'fire on mourners'', <i>The Independent</i>, 9 October 2011.</p> <p>AP, 'EU to toughen sanctions on Assad', <i>i-Independent Print Ltd</i>, 11 October, 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'China calls for Bashar al-Assad to reform', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 11 October 2011.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'China changes its tune as patience wanes', <i>The Guardian</i>, 12 October 2012.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'China labels William Hague 'irresponsible'', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 8 February 2012.</p>
--

	Finding the means
Footnote	Supporting source material
91	<p>Criticism of 'the Arab Spring' discourse.</p> <p>Mehdi Hassan, 'The brave but divided opposition will have to take down Assad on their own', <i>The Guardian</i>, 12 December 2011.</p> <p>Martin Fletcher, 'The West will stay out of 'quagmire' of a conflict', <i>The Times</i>, 15 December 2011.</p> <p>Jonathan Steele, 'Ignore Libya. Syria's story can follow a different script', <i>The Guardian</i>, 27 December 2011.</p> <p>Seumas Milne, 'Intervention in Syria will escalate not stop the killing', <i>The Guardian</i>, 8 February 2012.</p> <p>Nicholas Noe, 'We can't stop the bloodshed in Syria without talking to Assad', <i>Observer</i>, 12 February 2012.</p> <p>Chris Phillips, 'Can the Syrian regime crush the uprising? Yes, suggests history', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 6 March 2012.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'diplomats fear rebels cannot defeat Assad', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 7 March 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Too soon to be optimistic on Syria', <i>Independent</i>, 28 March 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Syria: The only plan in town', <i>The Guardian</i>, 13 April 2012.</p> <p>Abdel Bari Atwan, 'The Syrian peace plan has been blown out of the water', <i>The Guardian</i>, 14 May 2012.</p> <p>Patrick Searle, 'This is no plan for peace', <i>The Guardian</i>, 28 May 2012.</p> <p>John R Bradlee, 'Yes, Syria is a tragedy but it would be madness for Britain to intervene', <i>Daily Mail</i>, 30 May 2012.</p> <p>Paddy Ashdown, 'Syria shows the lessons of Libya still unlearnt', <i>The Times</i>, 1 June 2012.</p>

92	<p>Node: West’s focus on Russia is an alibi for inaction</p> <p>Ruth Sherlock and Richard Spencer ‘Clinton piles the pressure on Russia to avert civil war after ship docks with cargo of weapons’, <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 1 June 2012.</p> <p>Adrian Hamilton, ‘Mass uprising is the only way to unseat Assad’, <i>The Independent</i>, 1 June 2012.</p> <p>Anthony Loyd, ‘Doing nothing’ stokes violence’, <i>The Times</i>, 2 June 2012.</p> <p>Chris McGreal, ‘US should be ‘ashamed’ of inaction over Syria conflict’, 6 June 2012.</p>
96	<p>Node: Assad’s strength</p> <p>Max Hastings, ‘Why I fear the West can’t influence the powder keg that is the Arab World’, <i>Daily Mail</i>, 29 March 2011.</p> <p>Simon Jenkins, ‘By merely bolstering the weaker side, we are prolonging Libya's civil war’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 1 April 2011.</p> <p>Con Coughlin, ‘So much for the Arab Spring - it was no prelude to democracy’, <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 1 June 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, ‘A spectre over Syria’, <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 9 June 2011.</p> <p>Robin Yassin-Kassab, ‘After all this bloodshed, there is no going back for Syrians’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 17 June 2011.</p> <p>David Owen, ‘We all want to see Gaddafi and Assad face their just deserts, but politicians have to reconcile justice with pragmatism’, <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 21 August 2011.</p> <p>Jonathan Steele, ‘Without an amnesty, Assad won't step down peacefully’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 18 November 2011.</p> <p>Mehdi Hassan, ‘The brave but divided opposition will have to take down Assad on their own’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 12 December 2011.</p> <p>Jonathan Steele, ‘Ignore Libya. Syria's story can follow a different script’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 27 December 2011.</p> <p>Seumas Milne, ‘Intervention in Syria will escalate not stop the killing’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 8 February 2011.</p> <p>Nicholas Noe, ‘We can't stop the bloodshed in Syria without talking to Assad’, <i>The Observer</i>, 12 February 2012.</p>
97, 100, 101	<p>Official discourse representing UK as a global player</p> <p>Chris Irvine, ‘Military intervention unlikely, says Hague’, <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 23 February 2012.</p> <p>Roger Boyes, ‘Western and Arab nations seek new way of collaborating to force Assad out’, <i>The Times</i>, 6 February 2012.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, ‘How do we help get rid of President Bashar al-Assad?’, <i>The Telegraph</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>Damien McElroy and Adrien Blomfield, ‘Britain to double support to Syrian opposition’, <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 29 March 2012.</p> <p><i>See also 69.</i></p>
102	<p>Support for UK role as a global player in non-official discourse</p> <p>Joan Smith, ‘The opposition in Syria needs our help’. <i>The Independent on Sunday</i>, 5 February 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, ‘Arm Assad’s enemies’, <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 6 February 2012.</p>

	<p>Malcolm Rifkind and Shashank Joshi, 'Violence in Syria', <i>i-independent Print Ltd</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>Roger Boyes, 'Russia and the West could get embroiled in a proxy war', <i>The Times</i>, 9 February 2012.</p> <p>Malcolm Rifkind, 'An economic blockade can defeat President Assad', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 14 February 2012.</p>
<p>103</p>	<p>Critical voices:</p> <p>1. On the coherence of the opposition</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Syrian forces storm Homs as Assad defies international calls to step down', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 21 August 2011.</p> <p>Matthew Weaver, 'Libya: Sarkozy and Cameron visit Tripoli - live updates', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 15 September 2011.</p> <p>Brian Whitaker, 'Syria's stalemate raises the spectre of civil war', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 15 September 2011.</p> <p>Agencies, 'International: Rebels unite to oust Assad and turn Syria into a democracy', <i>The Guardian</i>, 3 October 2011.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Turkey imposes sanctions on Syria in protest over deaths', <i>The Guardian</i>, 5 October 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'Syrian opposition groups pelted with eggs in Cairo', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 9 November 2011.</p> <p>Chris Doyle, 'Syria is the Arab League's chance to prove itself', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 11 November 2011.</p> <p>Ian Black, 'Syria defiant in face of Arab outrage at crackdown', <i>The Guardian</i>, 18 November 2011.</p> <p>Mehdi Hassan, 'The brave but divided opposition will have to take down Assad on their own', <i>The Guardian</i>, 12 December 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'Syria opposition struggles to stay united', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 4 January 2012.</p> <p>Nick Meo, 'Syria sniper shot high when officers ordered him to kill', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 7 January 2012.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, 'How do we help get rid of President Bashar al-Assad?', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>Matthew Weaver, 'Syria opposition rift widens', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 17 May 2012.</p> <p>2. On the legitimacy of the opposition:</p> <p>Mehdi Hassan, 'The brave but divided opposition will have to take down Assad on their own', <i>The Guardian</i>, 12 December 2011.</p> <p>Catrina Stewart, 'Opposition factions join forces to resist Assad', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 2 January 2012.</p> <p>Venetia Rainey, 'Hague refuses to arm 'legitimate' Syrian opposition', <i>The Independent</i>, 25 February 2012.</p> <p>Leo McKinstry, 'No British blood should be shed in Syria's civil war', <i>The Express</i>, 27 February 2012.</p> <p>The Express, 'Avoid intervention in Syria', <i>The Express</i>, 3 March 2012.</p>

	<p>Iain Martin, 'Syria's bloody mire frightens Western governments scarred by a decade of failure in Iraq and Afghanistan', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 9 March 2012.</p> <p>Shashank Joshi, 'No straightforward way out of this political quagmire', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 20 April 2012.</p>
104	<p>Official discourse on UK uniting the Syrian opposition</p> <p>Laua Pitel and Alexander Christie-Miller, 'Foreign Office begins talks with Assad opposition', <i>The Times</i>, 19 November 2011.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, 'William Hague tells opposition to form united front', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 21 November 2011.</p> <p>Ian Black, 'Hague meets rebels', <i>The Guardian</i>, 22 November 2011.</p> <p>James Tapsfield, 'Cameron: War Looms in Syria', <i>The Independent</i>, 23 November 2011.</p>
110	<p>Official reasons to arm opposition (to show credibility of opposition and to ease transition)</p> <p>Bruno Waterford and Alex Spillius, 'Envoys signal West is close to arming Syrians', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 29 November 2012.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, David Blair and Christopher Hope, 'Britain takes the lead in talks over arming Syrian rebels', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 11 December 2012.</p> <p>Damien McElroy, 'David Cameron warns of 'strategic imperative' to arm Syrian rebels', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 17 December 2012.</p> <p>Julian Borger, 'Syrian rebels lift boycott and agree to talks', <i>The Guardian</i>, 26 February 2013.</p> <p>Jaymi McCann, 'Naive, confused and unrealistic', <i>MailOnline</i>, 3 March 2013.</p> <p>Jason Groves, 'Britain could go it alone and arm Syrian rebels if Europe won't', <i>Mail Online</i>, 12 March 2013.</p> <p>Damien McElroy and John Swaine, 'Barack Obama says chemical weapons 'would let genie out the bottle'', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 20 March 2013.</p>
111 - 112	<p>Node: Idea rebels could be terrorists is laughable</p> <p>Editorial, 'Pariah in Damascus', <i>The Times</i>, 20 August 2011.</p> <p>Michael Weiss, 'A no-fly zone may be the only way to save Syria' <i>telegraph.co.uk</i> October 28 2011.</p> <p>Andrew Gilligan, 'Assad: challenge Syria at your peril', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 29 October 2011.</p> <p>Andrew Gilligan and Ruth Sherlock, 'Bashar al-Assad: I won't waste my time with Syrian opposition', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 30 October 2011.</p> <p>Ruth Sherlock, 'Bashar al-Assad accused of 'scare mongering'', <i>telegraph.co.uk</i>, 30 October 2011.</p> <p>Justin Vela, "Every Syrian has lost someone. Now we are ready to fight back", <i>The Independent</i>, 8 December 2011.</p> <p>Martin Fletcher, 'The West will stay out of 'quagmire' of a conflict', <i>The Times</i>, 15 December 2011.</p>
113	<p>Node: Actually, they could be terrorists</p> <p>Editorial, 'Libya and Tunisia: Two faces of the Arab spring', <i>The Guardian</i>, 22 October 2011.</p>

	<p>Christine Marlow and Richard Spencer, 'Analysis: was Syrian government behind attacks?', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 23 December 2011.</p> <p>Andrew Osborn, 'Nato 'planning direct military intervention', Russia claims', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 12 January 2012.</p> <p>Abdel Bari Atwan, 'The Arab League has misjudged its actions on Syria', <i>The Guardian</i>, 13 February 2012.</p> <p>David Blair and Richard Spencer, 'A new terror threatens Syria', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 13 February 2013.</p> <p>James Hider, 'No one can say afterwards, 'I didn't know what was happening,'', <i>The Times</i>, 10 April 2012.</p>
115, 116	<p>Arms supply as strategic interest with UK taking the lead</p> <p>Editorial, 'Is this the end game for Assad', <i>MailOnline</i>, 19 July 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'No votes are to be had in Syria', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 20 May 2012.</p> <p>Ruth Sherlock & Richard Spencer, 'US moves to demand major Syria opposition shake-up', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 1 November 2012.</p> <p>Anthony Loyd, 'Rebels will not get support unless they meet US aims', <i>The Times</i>, 2 November 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Opposition Organised', <i>The Times</i>, 2 November 2012.</p> <p>Julian Borger and Matthew Weaver, 'US backs plan to create united Syrian opposition that could join peace talks', <i>The Guardian</i>, 3 November 2012.</p> <p>Matt Chorley, 'Cameron hints at arming the Syrian rebellion in major escalation of British involvement in civil war', <i>MailOnline</i>, 6 November 2012.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Cameron starts to force the pace', <i>The Guardian</i>, 13 November 2012.</p> <p>Bruno Waterford and Alex Spillius, 'Envoys signal West is close to arming Syrians', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 29 November 2012.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, David Blair and Christopher Hope, 'Britain takes the lead in talks over arming Syrian rebels', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 11 December 2012.</p> <p>Damien McElroy, 'David Cameron warns of 'strategic imperative' to arm Syrian rebels', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 17 December 2012.</p> <p>Andrew Grice, 'British public against arming Syrian rebels', <i>i-Independent Print Ltd</i>, 31 December 2012.</p> <p><i>See also 69 & 97.</i></p>
117	<p>Node: Moral equivalence</p> <p>Tom Cochlan, 'Islamists and criminals 'rob revolution of its democracy'', <i>The Times</i>, 6 August 2012.</p> <p>Anthony Loyd, 'It started as an uprising. It is turning into jihad', <i>The Times</i>, 29 September 2012.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Syria hit by day of car bombings and intense fighting', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 5 November 2012.</p> <p>Ruth Sherlock, 'Inside the most radical wing of Syria's struggle', <i>The Sunday Telegraph</i>, 2 December 2012.</p> <p>Ruth Sherlock, 'US to ban Islamists leading the rebel fight in Syria', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 5 December 2012.</p> <p>Ruth Sherlock, 'Syrian rebels defy US and pledge allegiance to jihadi group', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 10 December 2012.</p>

	<p>Anthony Loyd, 'The al-Qaeda heroes: how jihadists are becoming stars of the revolution', <i>The Times</i>, 14 December 2012.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'The descent into Holy War', <i>The Independent on Sunday</i>, 16 December 2012.</p> <p>Matt Blake, 'Syrian rebel cuts out soldier's heart and eats it', <i>MailOnline</i>, 16 December 2012.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'Syria is many conflicts rolled into one', <i>The Independent on Sunday</i>, 30 December 2012.</p>
119-122	<p>Node: Syria is not Libya and even Libya should not have happened</p> <p>Charles Bremner, 'Cameron, the hawk flying alone over Libya campaign', <i>The Times</i>, 30 July 2011.</p> <p>Seumas Milne, 'Libya's imperial hijacking is a threat to the Arab revolution', <i>The Guardian</i>, 25 August 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Qatar, the tiny Gulf state that has turned into a big player in the Great Game', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 17 November 2011.</p> <p>Node: Failures in rebuilding (planning) after regime change</p> <p>Kim Sengupta, 'Do not overestimate the rise of Muslim radicals', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 26 September 2012.</p> <p>Peter Hain, 'A diplomatic catastrophe', <i>The Guardian</i>, 22 October 2012.</p> <p>Tim Ross, 'Mission creep a real risk, PM Told', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 27 August 2013.</p> <p>Tim Walker and Nigel Morris, 'Obama says Cameron allowed Libya to become a 's*** show', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 10 March 2016.</p>

	Maintaining the merger of values and interests.
Footnote	Supporting source material
124-126	<p>Node: Syria is the end of the war on terror</p> <p>The Times, 'Is bin Laden's death a new beginning?', <i>The Times</i>, 3 May 2011.</p> <p>Jack Straw, 'What is happening across the Arab World shows that al-Qaida has failed', <i>The Times</i> 4 May 2011.</p> <p>Michael Binyon, 'Arab Spring aspirations will sweep the world, says Hague', <i>The Times</i>, 5 May 2011.</p> <p>Amir Taheri, 'Pessimism must not derail the Arab Spring', <i>Thetimes.co.uk</i>, 17 June 2011.</p> <p>Douglas Alexander, 'We helped free Libya, but our job's not over', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 4 September 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Ten years on, the terrorist threat remains', <i>The Sunday Telegraph</i>, 11 September 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'The long war', <i>The Times</i>, 11 September 2011.</p> <p>Speech, 'Implications of the Arab Spring for the UK Government's Counter Terrorism Strategy', FCO and Burt, 13 September 2011.</p>

	<p>Speech, 'David Cameron's address to the United Nations General Assembly', Cabinet Office, 26 September 2011.</p> <p>Nick Clegg, 'Democracy takes time, but a betrayal of Egypt's uprising would puncture the hopes of millions', <i>The Independent</i>, 20 October 2011.</p> <p>Speech. 'The Power of Western Foreign and Security Policy', FCO and Burt, 1 December 2011.</p> <p>David Blair and Richard Spencer, 'A new terror threatens Syria', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 13 February 2012.</p> <p>Announcement. 'Developing the UK's global reach', FCO and Hague, 5 April 2012.</p>
127	<p>Node: Responsibility to protect Syrians after crimes against humanity</p> <p>Editorial, 'Time for sanctions against President Assad himself', <i>The Observer</i>, 8 May 2011.</p> <p>Jacob Weisberg 'Obama's visit marks a new special relationship of the super-realists', <i>The Observer</i>, 22 May 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Restraint remains the West's best policy', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 19 August 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'The Syrian impasse', <i>The Guardian</i>, 19 August 2011.</p> <p>Catherine Philp, 'Obama calls for regime change in Syria', <i>The Times</i>, 19 August 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Forces continue to shoot protesters dead despite calls from West for Assad to quit', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 20 August 2011.</p> <p>Announcement. 'The Syrian people's legitimate demands have to be recognised', FCO and Hague, 23 August 2011.</p> <p>John Heilprin, 'Arab neighbours back UN vote to end Syrian violence', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 24 August 2011.</p> <p>Chris Doyle, 'Syrians have been let down by the UN', <i>Theguardian.com</i>, 5 October 2011.</p> <p>Martin Chulov and Ewen MacAskill, 'Threat of armed uprising grows in Syria', <i>The Guardian</i>, 6 October 2011.</p> <p>Matthew Weaver, 'Syria accused of crimes against humanity', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 11 November 2011.</p> <p>Jonathan Steele, 'Without an amnesty, Assad won't step down peacefully', <i>The Guardian</i>, 18 November 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph, 'UN: Syria civilian death toll 'much more' than 4,000', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 1 December 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph foreign staff, 'Syria condemned at UN Human Rights Council', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 2 December 2011.</p> <p>The Telegraph foreign staff, 'Dozens more dead in Syria fighting as Arab League deadline looms', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 4 December 2011.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Open warfare has begun', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 13 December 2011.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, 'Syrian army shoots down its own soldiers', <i>The Guardian</i>, 22 December 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Prosecute this tyrant', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 22 December 2011.</p> <p>Christine Marlowe, 'Arab League must press for UN-enforced no-fly zone, main opposition leader says', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 6 January 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, <i>The Times</i>, 30 January 2012.</p>

	<p>Ian Black, 'Syria presents an opportunity for the Arab League to make its presence felt', <i>The Guardian</i>, 31 January 2012.</p> <p>Patrick Cockburn, 'Syria is too far steeped in blood for resolution by negotiation', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 10 April 2012.</p> <p>Daily Mail reporter, 'If Syria uses chemical weapons our response would be blistering', <i>MailOnline</i>, 3 September 2012.</p> <p>Luke Bozier, 'Bloodshed in Syria, shuttle diplomacy, and why David Cameron should resurrect the Blair Doctrine', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 16 October 2011.</p> <p>Deborah Haynes, 'Caution dictates the response to Assad's assaults', <i>The Times</i>, 15 November 2012.</p> <p>Philip Sherwell, 'Intervention in Syria would be tragic mistake, warns Russia', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 26 August 2013.</p> <p>Julian Borger, 'Protection of civilians could justify action', <i>The Guardian</i>, 27 August 2013.</p> <p>Jon Swaine, 'Britain launches last-ditch bid for UN approval for military strikes on Syria with resolution calling for 'all necessary measures'', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Simon Jenkins, 'It takes more courage to say there is nothing we can do', <i>The Guardian</i>, 30 August 2013.</p>
128	<p>Node: UK and the West are 'dithering'</p> <p>Paul Wolfowitz and Mark Palmer, 'Our dithering has played into Assad's hands', <i>The Sunday Times</i>, 22 July 2012.</p> <p>Charlotte McDonald-Gibson, 'Assad's regime's killings mount as West talks more', <i>i-Independent Print Ltd</i>, 24 February 2012.</p> <p>Paul Vallely, 'Why the West pussyfoots around Assad', <i>The Independent on Sunday</i>, 26 February 2012.</p> <p>Simon Tisdall, 'Syria and Turkey: How long can the world's great powers sit on their hands?', <i>Theguardian.com</i>, 4 October 2012.</p> <p>Jason Groves, 'The world can't stand idly by, says Cameron', <i>MailOnline</i>, 27 August 2013.</p>
129, 130	<p>Comparisons to Bosnia, Rwanda, etc.:</p> <p>Andrew Osborn, 'UN has left us to die, say fleeing Syrians', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 15 June 2011.</p> <p>Editorial, 'The UN sits idly by', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 1 August 2011.</p> <p>Martin Fletcher, 'World watches impotently', <i>The Times</i>, 2 August 2011.</p> <p>Nicholas Blanchford and Martin Fletcher, 'Syrians 'are on their own' as West dithers and bloodshed continues', <i>The Times</i>, 2 August 2011.</p> <p>Nour Ali, 'Protesters demand UN's help, but action against Assad is unlikely', <i>The Guardian</i>, 27 August 2011.</p> <p>Luke Bozier, 'Bloodshed in Syria, shuttle diplomacy, and why David Cameron should resurrect the Blair Doctrine', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 16 October 2011.</p> <p>Alex Spillius, 'How do we help get rid of President Bashar al-Assad?', <i>The Telegraph</i>, 7 February 2012.</p> <p>William Hague, 'Like Sarajevo's butchers, the torturers of Syrian children will face justice', <i>The Sunday Telegraph</i>, 12 February 2012.</p>

	<p>Brendan O’Neil, ‘Syria isn't the 'new Bosnia', despite the narcissistic hopes of the Western commentariat’, <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 28 February 2012.</p> <p>Martin Fletcher, ‘Rebels write their wills as Syrian troops move in’, <i>The Times</i>, 1 March 2012.</p> <p>Michael Weiss, ‘If you want to learn about the Assads, study The Sopranos’, <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 5 March 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, ‘Is Syria to be a second Bosnia?’, <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 5 March 2012.</p> <p>Anthony Loyd, ‘Assad should learn from Sarajevo: intervention will come eventually’, <i>The Times</i>, 7 April 2012.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, ‘Victims of brutality bred by Assad’, <i>The Sunday Telegraph</i>, 27 May 2012.</p> <p>Peter Foster, ‘Syria Houla massacre: Russia told to intervene before it is too late’, <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 27 May 2012.</p> <p>Douglas Alexander, ‘We must act now to prevent genocide’, <i>The Mirror</i>, 30 May 2012.</p> <p>David Osborne, ‘Syria conflict similar to Bosnia, says Clinton’, <i>i-Independent Print Ltd</i>, 2 June 2012.</p> <p>Anthony Loyd, ‘“Doing nothing” stokes violence’, <i>The Times</i>, 2 June 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, ‘Damned if we do’, <i>Sunday Mirror</i>, 3 June 2012.</p> <p>Daily Mail, ‘William Hague compares Syria to Bosnia in 1990s’, <i>MailOnline</i>, 9 June 2012.</p> <p>Anthony Loyd, ‘Neutrality favours the aggressor, and doing nothing leads to more savagery’, <i>The Times</i>, 11 June 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, ‘Balkan Ghosts’, <i>The Times</i>, 12 June 2012.</p> <p>Daily Mail Reporter, ‘UN chief warn Syria risks becoming another Bosnian bloodbath unless world takes action’, <i>MailOnline</i>, 5 August 2012.</p> <p>Mark Austin, ‘Eyes wide shut to Syria's horror’, <i>Daily Mirror</i>, 24 August 2013.</p> <p>John Kampfner, ‘Britain can't act on Syria till it faces up to the spectre of Iraq’, <i>The Guardian</i>, 26 August 2013.</p> <p>Tim Ross and Peter Dominiczak. ‘Ed Miliband calls on Cameron to publish legal advice on Syria intervention’, <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p>
<p>131</p>	<p>Node: UK as major player, supporting rebels and defending human rights</p> <p>See 97, 104, 110 & 115.</p>
<p>133 - 138</p>	<p>Node: UK support for ICC and eventual prosecution of Assad.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary condemns intensified violence by "doomed" Syrian regime. FCO and Hague. 10 April 2012.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, ‘Bashar al-Assad 'will pay' for breaking peace pledge’, <i>The Telegraph</i>, 10 April 2012.</p> <p>Transcript: PM speech in Indonesia From: Cabinet Office, Prime Minister's Office, 10 Downing Street, 12 April 2012</p> <p>Joe Churcher, ‘William Hague welcomes UN resolution over Syria’, <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 14 April 2012.</p> <p>Simon Walters, ‘Hague’s revulsion at massacre of 50 Syrian children’, <i>MailOnline</i>, 27 May 2012.</p>

	<p>Martin Chulov, 'Massacre of the children as Syrian forces hit rebels', <i>The Observer</i>, 27 May 2012.</p> <p>Roy Carroll and Matt Williams, 'Syria condemned by UN security council for Houla massacre', <i>The Guardian</i>, 28 May 2012.</p> <p>Andrew Woodcock, 'UK seeks to increase pressure on Syrian president', <i>The Independent</i>, 28 May 2012.</p> <p>David Williams, 'No. 10 hasn't ruled out strikes on Syria', <i>Daily Mail</i>, 1 June 2012.</p> <p>Martin Fletcher, 'UN turns up the pressure after new Syrian slaughter', <i>The Times</i>, 2 June 2012.</p> <p>Announcement. Foreign Secretary statement on Syria. FCO. 10 August 2012.</p> <p>Support in wider discourse:</p> <p>Editorial, 'Crimes against humanity', <i>The Times</i>, 22 February 2012.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Responsibility to Protect', <i>The Times</i>, 30 May 2012.</p>
140	<p>Node: Déjà vu from Iraq.</p> <p>Tom Coghlan, 'We're not equipped to get involved, say former Army chiefs', <i>The Times</i>, 23 August 2013.</p> <p>Editorial, 'Is the United Nations simply a talking shop?', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 23 August 2013.</p> <p>Richard Spencer, 'Western intervention in Syria would be a decisive attempt to mould the future of the Middle East', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 25 August 2013.</p> <p>Daily Mail Comment, 'MPs must have the last word on Syria', <i>Daily Mail</i>, August 26 2013.</p> <p>Raf Sanchez and Roland Oliphant, 'Russia dooms hopes of UN Security Council resolution', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 26 August 2013.</p> <p>Martin Chulov, Robert Booth and Andrew Sparrow, 'Syria offer on UN team 'too little too late'', <i>The Guardian</i>, 26 August 2013.</p> <p>Oliver Wright and James Cusick. 'The heir to Blair. Cameron makes 'moral case' for attack on Syria in echo of defence for Iraq war', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>. August 27 2013.</p> <p>Tony Blair, 'The hand-wringing has to stop. We must act', <i>The Times</i>, 27 August 2013.</p> <p>Tim Stanley, 'Why would Assad invite a Western intervention by using WMDs in a war he was winning?', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 27 August 2013.</p> <p>Editorial, 'When they frame their response to the Syrian gas attack, MPs must heed the lessons of Iraq', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 27 August 2013.</p> <p>Stephen Glover, 'This war monger is the very last man we should listen to', <i>Daily Mail</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Adam Holloway, 'Military intervention in Syria will help no one', <i>Express Online</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Peter Osborne, 'The rush to judgment on Syria is a catastrophic and deadly error', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Heather Saul, 'Britain to seek UN Security Council approval for draft resolution authorising use of 'all necessary measures'', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Jon Swaine and Robert Winnett, 'Britain launches last-ditch bid for UN approval for military strikes on Syria with resolution calling for 'all necessary measures'', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p>

	<p>Frank Ledwidge, 'Syria intervention: the 5 questions MPs should ask', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Ian Drury, 'Missile strikes may lead to terror attacks on UK, warn military experts', <i>MailOnline</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Owen Bennett, 'History repeating?', <i>Express Online</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Steve Richards, 'Syria - not quite like the run-up to Iraq... but not that different either', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Peter Kellner, 'Syria and the long shadow of Iraq', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 28 August 2013.</p> <p>Brian Reade, 'Rush to war a Little Brit silly', <i>Daily Mirror</i>, 29 August 2013.</p> <p>Hans Blix, 'The west has no mandate to act as a global policeman', <i>The Guardian</i>, 29 August 2013.</p> <p>Simon Johnson, 'Case for action has not been made, warns First Minister', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 29 August 2013.</p> <p>Kim Sengupta, 'Beyond reasonable doubt?', <i>Independent.co.uk</i>, 29 August 2013.</p> <p>Robert Booth, 'Legal doubt cast on British government's case for intervention', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 29 August 2013.</p> <p>Paul Lewis, 'Case for strike is unclear, say experts', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 29 August 2013.</p> <p>David Gardner, 'No slam dunk proof it was Assad, say US', <i>Daily Mail</i>, 30 August 2013.</p> <p>David Barrett, 'Report fails to give MPs conclusive evidence', <i>The Daily Telegraph</i>, 30 August 2013.</p> <p>Jason Groves, 'Storm over legal justification for air strikes', <i>Daily Mail</i>, 30 August 2013.</p>
<p>142</p>	<p>Limited strikes for limited ends:</p> <p>Toby Young, 'The moral case for military intervention is now overwhelming', <i>Telegraph.co.uk</i>, 26 August 2013.</p> <p>Paddy Ashdown, 'The use of poison gas cannot go unpunished', <i>The Times</i>, 26 August 2013.</p> <p>Max Hastings. Cameron's Syrian war games are a shambles <i>MailOnline</i> August 29, 2013.</p> <p>Michael Cohen, 'The liberal case for Obama to strike the Syrian regime', <i>theguardian.com</i>, 29 August 2013.</p>